# Understanding the Neurological and Functional Development of Children with Critical Congenital Heart Disease

by

María Florencia Ricci Bartol

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Medical Sciences-Paediatrics

University of Alberta

© María Florencia Ricci Bartol, 2018

#### Abstract

Critical congenital heart disease (cCHD) encompasses the most severe forms of congenital heart defects. To survive, infants with cCHD must undergo complex cardiac surgeries (CCS) in early life. Thanks to continuous improvements in the overall care of these children, survival rates have improved significantly, and now most children with cCHD can reach adulthood.

By the late twentieth century, as the percentage of children surviving CCS increased, researchers began to wonder about their neurodevelopment. Today, after more than three decades of further studies, it is clear that children with cCHD are at high risk for developmental delays. Developmental challenges commonly include deficits in cognitive, language, motor, behavior and social interaction abilities. These challenges arise from the cumulative effect of multiple recognized pre- and post-natal factors, and contrary to what was previously thought, these do not strictly relate to the presence of hypoxemia or the cardiac surgery itself.

By examining three issues not previously described in the literature, this thesis aims to improve the understanding of the neurological and functional developmental impact of CCS in children with cCHD. All three projects in this thesis include children with cCHD registered in the Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up Program (WCCPTFP). This inception cohort project identifies all infants born with cCHD who undergo early-life CCS at the Stollery Children's Hospital (Edmonton, Alberta), and follows them prospectively across western Canada. As part of this program, developmental outcomes are determined by multidisciplinary assessment at approximately 8 months, 21 months and 4.5 years of age.

The study presented in chapter 2 begins this work by assessing the frequency and presentation of chronic neuromotor disability (CND), including cerebral palsy and acute brain injury in

kindergarten-aged children who have survived CCS. Results indicated CND affects 6% of CCS survivors and almost 10% of those who have required more than one CCS. Most children with CND could ambulate without the need of a mobility device, and often had a high frequency of associated developmental impairments. Older age in days at first CCS, highest plasma lactate before first CCS, and undergoing more than one CCS were predictors of CND.

The thesis work continues in chapter 3, where a more specific group of kindergarten-aged children is examined: those who survive the Fontan operation. The aim of the study is to better understand the impact of this operation on the functional abilities of children, and its potential relation with stroke (an already recognized peri-operative complication). Overall, more than a quarter of children experienced deterioration of functional abilities following the Fontan operation. Both peri-operative stroke and older age at Fontan were predictors of decline of functional abilities.

Finally, in chapter 4, the relationship between the need for gastrostomy tube feeding (GTF) any time before the 21-month multidisciplinary assessment and the presence of developmental delays is assessed. Findings suggested GTF identifies CCS survivors at risk for developmental delay who would benefit from early developmental intervention. Presence of chromosomal anomaly, single ventricle anatomy, number of post-operative days with open sternum and total number of hospital days at CCS were predictors of GTF requirements before the 21-month assessment.

Together these three projects address key gaps in knowledge by describing outcomes not previously reported, all of which can have a significant impact on the participation of children in activities of everyday life. Efforts to prevent and to address these developmental difficulties should be undertaken.

# Preface

The manuscript which comprises Chapter 2 of this thesis has been published as <u>Ricci MF</u>. Andersen JC, Joffe AR, Watt MJ, Moez EK, Dinu IA, Garcia Guerra G, Ross DB, Rebeyka IM, Robertson CMT. Chronic Neuromotor Disability After Complex Cardiac Surgery in Early Life. Pediatrics. 2015;136(4):e922-933. For this project, original data were collected by the WCCPTFP. I took part in all aspects of the study. I completed further data collection through chart review, undertook the data analysis, interpreted the results, and wrote the manuscript under the guidance of the co-authors. Dr. Robertson was the supervisory author and was involved with concept formation, data analysis and manuscript composition. Dr. Andersen and Dr. Watt gave specialty knowledge for the design as well as the interpretation of the data and review of the manuscript. Dr. Dinu and Ms. Khodayari Moez assisted with completion of the statistical analysis. Dr. Joffe, Dr. Ross, Dr. Rebeyka and Dr. Garcia Guerra participated in the design and management of the study and preparation and review of the manuscript.

The manuscript which comprises Chapter 3 of this thesis has been accepted for publication as <u>Ricci MF</u>, Martin BJ, Joffe AR, Dinu IA, Alton GY, Garcia Guerra G, Robertson CMT. Deterioration of Functional Abilities in Children Surviving the Fontan Operation. Cardiology in the Young. 2018;Apr:1-8. For this project, original data were collected by the WCCPTFP. I took part in all aspects of the study. I completed further data collection through chart review, undertook the data analysis, interpreted the results, and wrote the manuscript under the guidance of the co-authors. Drs. Robertson and Joffe were the supervisory authors and were involved with concept formation and manuscript composition. Dr. Dinu assisted with the completion of the statistical analysis. Drs. Martin and Garcia Guerra, as well as Ms. Alton gave specialty knowledge for the design as well as the interpretation of the data and review of the manuscript

The manuscript which comprises Chapter 3 of this thesis has been published as <u>Ricci MF</u>, Alton GY, Ross DB, Dycken BJ, Moddeman DM, Robertson CMT. Gastrostomy Tube Feeding after Neonatal Complex Cardiac Surgery Identifies the Need for Early Developmental Intervention. The Journal of pediatrics. 2016;169:160-165. For this project, original data were collected by the WCCPTFP. I took part in all aspects of the study. I undertook the data analysis, interpreted the results, and wrote the manuscript under the guidance of the co-authors. Dr. Robertson was

the supervisory author and was involved with concept formation, data analysis and manuscript composition. Drs. Dycken and Moddeman, as well as Ms. Alton gave specialty knowledge for the design as well as the interpretation of the data and review of the manuscript

The health research ethics boards at each of the WCCPTFP sites approved the three studies that comprise this thesis. All parents or legal guardians of the children included in the studies provided written consent for inclusion.

#### Acknowledgements

This thesis was supported by the 2014-2015 and 2016-2017 Glenrose Rehabilitation Hospital Foundation Clinical Research Grant, by the 2014-2016 Swallow Fund Clinical Research Fellowship, and by the 2016-2017 Deloitte Clinical Research Fellowship. Financial support for the Western Canadian Complex Therapies Follow-up Program was provided as grants for 1996-1999 from the Glenrose Hospital Foundation Clinical Research Grant, and 2000-2006 by Alberta Health and Wellness, Government of Alberta. Ongoing support provided by the hospitals of the Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up Group: Stollery Children's Hospital, Edmonton Alberta; Alberta Children's Hospital, Calgary, Alberta; Winnipeg Children's Hospital, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan; Regina General Hospital, Regina, Saskatchewan; British Columbia.

I am extremely grateful to my supervisors Drs. Ari Joffe and Irina Dinu for their continuous and patient guidance through these past four years. Thank you for the countless ideas, feedbacks, comments and meetings, and for pushing me to do better. A special thank you to Dr. Charlene Robertson, you are a true source of inspiration. The time spent working with you will stay with me forever; thank you for guiding me to be a better researcher, a better clinician, and a better person. I would also like to thank all the members of the Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up program and all the investigators that were co-authors of my projects. I specially need to thank Dr. Billie-Jean Martin whose guidance has been invaluable, and Ms. Gwen Bond for her continuous support.

I want to express my gratitude to the people in the Department of Pediatrics and Child Health at the University of Manitoba for being incredibly flexible, and allowing me to accommodate my clinical work to successfully finish my thesis.

Finally, I want to thank my family. A special thank you to my parents who are always encouraging me to grow, I could have not completed this thesis without their endless support (and their repeated trips to Canada). And a very special thank you to my children, Ignacio and Sophia, for keeping me busy and showing me what is important in life; thank you for sharing this journey with me.

Abstract	ii
Preface	iv
Acknowledgements	vi
Table of Contents	vii
List of Tables	X
List of Figures	xi
List of Abbreviations	xii
<ul> <li>CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION</li></ul>	1 3 4 CHD 5 5 5 7 7 8 8 8 9 9 10
CHAPTER TWO: CHRONIC NEUROMOTOR DISABILITY AFTER COMPLEX CARD SURGERY IN EARLY LIFE	13 14 15 15 15 16 17 18 18 19 19

# **Table of Contents**

2.4.4 Prediction of CND	20
2.5 DISCUSSION	21
2.6 CONCLUSION	
CHARTER THREE DETERIOR ATION OF FUNCTIONAL ADDITIES BLOWLDREN	
CHAPTER THREE: DETERIORATION OF FUNCTIONAL ABILITIES IN CHILDREN	40
SURVIVING THE FONTAN OPERATION	
3.1 ABSTRACT	
3.2 INTRODUCTION	
3.3 METHODS	
3.3.1 Participants	
3.3.2 Childhood Clinical Assessments	
3.3.3 Definitions	
3.3.4 Data Collection	
3.3.5 Statistical Analysis	
3.4 RESULTS	
3.4.1 Description of the Cohort	
3.4.2 Deterioration of Functional Abilities	
3.4.3 Deterioration of Functional Abilities and Stroke	
3.4.4 Prediction of Deterioration of Functional Abilities	
3.5 DISCUSSION	
3.6 CONCLUSION	60
CULARTER FOUR CARTROPTON (V TURE FEEDING AFTER MEONATAL COMPLEY	
CHAPTER FOUR: GASTROSTOMY TUBE FEEDING AFTER NEONATAL COMPLEX CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL	71
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 71
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 71 72
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 71 72 73
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 71 72 73 73
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 75
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 75 76
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 75 76
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 75 76 76 77
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 75 76 76 77
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 74 76 76 76 77
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 75 76 76 77 78 78
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 74 76 76 76 76 78 78 78
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 76 76 76 77 78 78 78 78 78
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION. 4.1 ABSTRACT. 4.2 INTRODUCTION . 4.3 METHODS . 4.3.1 Design . 4.3.2 Subjects	71 72 73 73 74 74 74 76 76 76 76 77 78 78 78 82 91 91
CARDIAC SURGERY IDENTIFIES THE NEED FOR EARLY DEVELOPMENTAL INTERVENTION	71 72 73 73 74 74 74 76 76 76 76 76 78 78 78 82 91 91 92

REFERENCES
------------

# List of Tables

Table 2.1 - Description of 4.5-year old children with and without chronic neuromotor disability after early complex cardiac surgery, n=420: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)25
Table 2.2 - Description of chronic neuromotor disability at 4.5 years of age in children surviving complex cardiac surgery in early life
Table 2.3 - Growth, health and accompanying impairments after early complex cardiac surgeryin relation to chronic neuromotor disability, n=420: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n(%)
Table 2.4 - Predictors of chronic neuromotor disability after early complex cardiac surgery,n=420: Logistic Regression – Odds Ratio and 95% Confidence Intervals
Table 3.1 - Description of 133 children undergoing the Fontan operation in relation to deterioration of functional abilities: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n(%)61
Table 3.2 - Childhood profile in relation to deterioration of functional abilities following the Fontan operation: n=133, mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)67
Table 4.1 - Description of 2 year-old children in relation to gastrostomy tube feeding after early complex cardiac surgery, n=334: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n(%)83
Table 4.2 - Childhood profile in relation to gastrostomy tube feeding after early complex cardiac surgery, n=334: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)

# List of Figures

<b>Figure 2.1</b> Flowchart of death, lost, and assessed children after complex cardiac surgery at $\leq 6$ weeks of age from the years 1996 to 2009
<b>Figure 2.2</b> Timing of the presumed causative event that lead to chronic neuromotor disability in relation to complex cardiac surgery (n=25)
<b>Figure 3.1</b> Flowchart of death, lost, excluded and assessed children undergoing the Fontan operation from 1999 to 2016. (WCCPTFP: Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up Program. Norwood BT: Norwood with a modified Blalock Taussing shunt. ABAS-II: Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II)
<b>Figure 3.2</b> Stroke leads to deterioration of functional abilities (n=133). Pre- and Post-Fontan General Adaptive Composite scores (mean and standard deviation): for those without clinical peri-operative stroke 90.2 (17) to 90 (18.3); for those with clinical peri-operative stroke 92.9 (20.7) to 76.9 (21)
<b>Figure 3.3</b> The trajectory of the three adaptive domain's scores for children with deterioration of functional abilities (n=34). Pre- and Post-Fontan scores (mean and standard deviation) for each domain were as follow: Social Domain 101.7 (18.3) to 83 (15.5), Conceptual Domain 98.8 (17.8) to 80.8 (17.4), Practical Domain 93.8 (17.2) to 72.3 (15.5)
Figure 4.1 Flowchart of death, lost, and assessed children after complex cardiac surgery at $\leq 6$ weeks of age form the years 2005-2012

#### Definition **Abbreviations** Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II ABAS-II Acquired Brain Injury Arterial Switch Operation Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development 3<sup>rd</sup> Edition **Bayley-III** Bayley Scales of Infant Development, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition **BSID-II** Complex Cardiac Surgery **Congenital Heart Disease c**CHD Critical Congenital Heart Disease **Confidence** Interval Chronic Neuromotor Disability **Cerebral Palsy** Cardiopulmonary Bypass Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Computed Tomography DHCA Deep Hypothermic Circulatory Arrest ECMO Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation Extracorporeal Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation E-CPR Early Developmental Intervention **GMFCS** Gross Motor Function Classification System Gastrostomy Tube Feeding HLHS Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome Intensive Care Unit Intellectual Quotient Magnetic Resonance Imaging Odds Ratio Arterial Partial Pressure of Oxygen Patent Ductus Arteriosus

Pediatric Intensive Care Unit

Transposition of Great Arteries

Ventricular Assist Device

Total Anomalous Pulmonary Venous Connection

Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up Progra

Prostaglandin E-1 Standard Deviation

Socioeconomic Status

Tetralogy of Fallot

# List of Abbreviations

ABI ASO

CCS

CHD

CI CND

CP

CT

EDI

GTF

ICU

IQ MRI

OR

PaO<sub>2</sub> PDA

PICU PGE-1

SD

SES TAPVC

TGA

TOF

VAD WCCPTFP

CPB CPR

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

# **1.1 STATEMENT OF PURPOSE**

Congenital heart disease (CHD) is an anatomical heart defect present from birth. Every year, approximately 1.35 million children around the world are born with this condition.<sup>1</sup> It has been estimated that of all American children born with CHD, roughly a quarter have a critical form of congenital heart disease (cCHD)<sup>2</sup>; this means survival for them is only possible when surgical procedures or catheter based interventions are completed during their first year of life. <sup>3</sup>

The way we look at children with cCHD has been changing significantly for the past seven decades, a response in part to advances in treatment and improvements in clinical outcomes. While in the past survival to adulthood was rare, currently more than 80% of children born in North America with cCHD survive past their first birthday.<sup>2</sup> Advances in the surgical and medical care of these children has led not only to increased survival rates, but also to recognition of a common "pattern of developmental sequelae",<sup>4</sup> that among other challenges includes deficits in cognitive, language, motor, behavior and social interaction abilities.<sup>5</sup> Research has demonstrated that among children with CHD, the prevalence of developmental impairments is directly proportional to the complexity of the heart defect;<sup>6</sup> and that the "neurodevelopmental challenges are more common in children and young adults with cCHD than all cardiovascular problems combined".<sup>4</sup>

In addition to identifying such challenges, outcomes research linking clinical care data to developmental outcomes, became a key element aiming to modify acute care practices and prevent potential detrimental effects on development. Examples of such modifications range from changes in the approach to organ support techniques during surgery,<sup>7</sup> to changes in the peri-

surgical use and administration of medication.<sup>8,9</sup> In so doing, outcomes research has highlighted the complexity of the subject, moving from a narrow focus that mainly looked at surgical factors as a primary explanation for developmental delays, to the wider understanding of multiple and additive factors playing a role in the developmental trajectory of these children. As survival rates continue to increase and surgical procedures and life-saving therapies continue to evolve, efforts to prevent and address disability must persist, especially as children that are more vulnerable are now surviving.<sup>10,11</sup>

This thesis project represents one such effort. This thesis addresses the importance of longitudinal follow-up of children with cCHD undergoing complex cardiac surgery (CCS), focusing on neurological, developmental and functional evaluation and outcomes. The project explores three main issues not previously reported in the literature:

- The presence of chronic neuromotor disability (CND), including cerebral palsy and acquired brain injury in kindergarten-aged children who have survived CCS.
- The deterioration of functional abilities in children surviving the Fontan operation, and its relation with peri-operative stroke.
- The presence of gastrostomy tube feeding (GTF) and its potential relation with developmental delays in children surviving CCS.

To provide context for this work, it will be useful first to briefly review the history of cCHD repair, the current knowledge on the neurodevelopmental profile of children with cCHD, and the possible pathogenesis behind the developmental disabilities that affect this population. Finally, I will provide the rationale behind my research.

## **1.2 HISTORY OF CRITICAL CONGENITAL HEART DISEASE REPAIR**

Congenital cardiac surgery has rapidly evolved since Gross performed the first patent ductus arteriosus (PDA) ligation in 1938.<sup>12</sup> Progress in the 1940s was slow, as just a few operations could be done without cardiopulmonary bypass (CPB): PDA ligation, coarctation repair, and Blalock-Taussig Shunts. Hypothermia allowed for a handful of other relatively simple operations that could be done expeditiously. However, it was not until the 1950s, when John Gibbons had completed his pioneering work allowing for successful CPB, that significant progress was made allowing for what is now routine repair of CHD. Indeed, the first operation ever performed on CPB involved a congenital condition.<sup>13</sup>

Even for decades after the successful repair of initially simple lesions, development of procedures for complex biventricular lesions (such as transposition of the great arteries (TGA)), and palliative procedures for some single ventricle lesions (the Fontan operation for tricuspid atresia)<sup>14</sup>, Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome (HLHS) remained uniformly fatal, with over 90% of afflicted children dying within 30 days of birth.<sup>15</sup> In the late 1970s, a number of authors, including Doty, Levitsky, and Behrendt described multiple possible surgical procedures for palliating HLHS.<sup>16–18</sup> However, no child survived all three stages of single ventricle palliation until 1983, when Norwood published his seminal paper describing a successful Fontan procedure in a child with HLHS.<sup>19,20</sup> Success remained rare in the following decade. Even in the early 1990s, survival in HLHS post-palliation was poor.<sup>15</sup>

Today, however, hospital survival post-Norwood, the first stage of palliation, is over 90% at centers of excellence.<sup>21</sup> While much credit is due to the pioneers of CPB and subsequent persistent surgeons, changes in the medical management of children with cCHD has also been

instrumental in improving survival. An important medical advancement was the discovery by Olley et al that Prostaglandin E-1 (PGE-1) could be used to maintain the patency of the ductus arteriosus, hence stabilizing children with a variety of obstructive lesions by maintaining blood flow to the lungs.<sup>22</sup> Though initially use of PGE-1 was described for maintaining ductal patency in children with obstructed pulmonary blood flow alone, it is now used in children with systemic blood flow obstruction such as those with HLHS. Prior to the routine use of PGE-1, surgical palliation was done on an emergent basis in children with tenuous physiology and critical metabolic derangement. This prevented proper operative work-up and likely contributed to brain injury prior to even starting the operation owing to hypoxemia, low blood flow, and other metabolic concerns. Owing to the relatively benign and manageable short-term side effects of PGE-1 usage, PGE-1 is started routinely in neonates with any sign of hypoxemia and malperfusion, even without a confirmed diagnosis of CHD. Thus, even while awaiting a diagnosis, children are hemodynamically stable and well oxygenated.

In summary, while the operations performed in early years were palliative and very high risk, fully corrective surgery or palliative procedures allowing for survival to adulthood are now being performed with low mortality at centers worldwide.

## **1.2.1 Current Survival Rates**

Survival rates, as noted above, have increased significantly in the past decades. It is currently estimated that of all individuals born with all forms of CHD, 87% survive to age 1 year, while 81.4% survive to age 10 years.<sup>23</sup> Looking at children with cCHD, a study from the United States reported one-year survival has increased 15.1% from the period 1979-1993, to the period 1994-2005, (67.4 to 82.5% respectively).<sup>2</sup> Results from the Stollery Children's Hospital in Edmonton, showed two-year survival rates improved following the initiation of the Norwood

with right ventricle–to–pulmonary artery shunt instead of the previous modified Blalock-Taussig shunt.<sup>24</sup> And although long term mortality after the Fontan operation is still significant, 94% of children undergoing this operation are expected to survive after five years.<sup>25</sup>

# **1.3 NEURODEVELOPMENTAL OUTCOMES OF CHILDREN WITH CHD**

# **1.3.1 Early Studies: Identifying Outcomes**

Concurrently with the accomplishments made in the surgical and medical field, special attention was directed to the overall development of children with CHD. In 1949, Campbell and Reynolds looked at "walking" and "talking" as measures of general development.<sup>26</sup> Findings from their work demonstrated that half of the children with a cyanotic lesion were not walking by the age of 2 years, and only a small proportion were talking by 18 months of age. The authors emphasised the fact that "great delay" was uncommon, and that other added causes for delay should be investigated (including possible genetic causes) when a child presented with a cyanotic heart lesion and "great delay". Shortly afterward, Chazan et al published one of the first studies that formally assessed the intellectual and emotional development of children with CHD.<sup>27</sup> While their overall results showed normal cognitive abilities, a significant proportion of these children displayed "unusual slowness in reaction" and "speech defects".

While these studies were one of the first ones to look at the outcomes of children with CHD; in the 70s', 80s and 90's, as the surgical advances continued, increasing attention was given to the overall development of these children.

# **1.3.2 Understanding challenges: the role of The Western Canadian Complex Pediatric** Therapies Follow-up Group

Numerous studies around the world were devoted to understand the long-term developmental outcomes of children with cCHD. In Canada, following the example of the neonatal follow-up clinics, The Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up Program (WCCPTFP) was stablished in 1996.<sup>28</sup> The program, constituted by members of different pediatric subspecialties (cardiology, intensive care, neonatology, developmental pediatrics, cardiovascular surgery), identifies all children with cCHD who undergo complex cardiac surgery at 6 weeks of age or less, and those having a palliative shunt at 6 months of age or less at the Stollery Children' Hospital. Those children whose parents agree to participate in the program are enrolled; their demographic, pre-, intra- and post-surgical information is prospectively collected. At pre-determined age levels, the cognitive, language, motor and social development, as well as the functional abilities, attention, behavior and overall health and wellbeing of the children who have survived is assessed using standardized developmental and neurocognitive measures. This is completed by a multidisciplinary team, which includes a nurse, physician, psychologist, occupational therapist, physiotherapist, dietician, audiologist, speech and language pathologist, and social worker. Although the cardiac surgery is conducted in Edmonton as the cardiac surgical hub for western Canada, the multidisciplinary follow-up is conducted in four provinces across western Canada. This follow-up does not only identify possible neurodevelopmental challenges, but also provides different services for the children including therapy support, prompt referrals to early developmental intervention (EDI), psychology counselling and parent education. Moreover, the WCCPTFP conducts outcomes research, "providing a basis for quality improvement".<sup>28</sup>

While the WCCPTFP is an excellent example of multidisciplinary care, it has not been the only program dedicated to the neurodevelopmental follow-up, service support, and quality

improvement in the care of children with cCHD. Different groups, particularly in the United States have dedicated many years of clinical and research work to improve the outcomes of these children. Their pioneer work has later expanded to multiple centers around the world. This world-wide research has led to the current understanding of the developmental challenges that may affect children with cCHD.

#### 1.3.3 The Neurodevelopmental Profile of Children with cCHD

We now know that developmental disabilities are frequent, affecting almost 50% of children with cCHD. The most common developmental challenges in children with cCDH include low average cognitive abilities, fine and gross motor delays, attention difficulties, impulsive behavior, impaired language and visual-motor skills, deficits in social interaction and learning disabilities.<sup>4–6,29–38</sup> Permanent hearing loss and feeding difficulties are also frequently present.<sup>9,39,40</sup> As these children grow and reach adolescence, issues with executive function and health related quality of life are not uncommon.<sup>5,6,41–43</sup> What is important is that disabilities, although in general mild, tend to occur in combination,<sup>6</sup> having a significant impact on the participation of these children in different life settings, including the home, the school, and the community. Moreover, the mild nature of these disabilities make them somewhat harder to identify,<sup>5,6</sup> which might delay implementation of the much-needed supports.

# 1.3.4 The Pathogenesis Behind the Identified Developmental Disabilities

Thanks to the significant amount of research in the area, it is now understood that developmental challenges do not only arise from the lack of oxygen or from the surgical treatment itself; developmental challenges arise from the "cumulative effect" of multiple factors that are uniquely related to each child.<sup>5,6,10,29,44–46</sup> Factors that have been researched and recognized as influencing the neurodevelopment of these children include:

**1.3.4.1 Patient Specific Factors.** Patient specific factors are characteristics that are inherent to the individual child and thus are not truly modifiable. One of the most consistently described patient specific factors is the presence of a genetic abnormality. Up to 30% of CHD is associated with a known genetic abnormality; most commonly these include Down Syndrome, trisomy 18, trisomy 13, chromosome 22q11.2 deletion syndrome and microdeletions.<sup>47,48</sup> In general, children with CHD and a known genetic abnormality have poorer developmental outcomes.<sup>34,49</sup> In addition, it has been well accepted that as the severity of the heart lesion increases, so do the associated developmental impairments.<sup>6,41</sup> In children with cCHD, birth at term (as compared with pre-term birth), and in particular birth at  $\geq$ 39 weeks of gestation, is associated with higher cognitive, language, executive functioning, social, visual motor integration and fine motor skills at 4 years of age.<sup>50</sup>

**1.3.4.2 Prenatal Factors.** In recent years, more attention has been paid to the prenatal development of the brain in children with cCHD. Findings suggest that in fetuses with cCHD, the abnormal cardiac physiology and resulting hemodynamics lead to decreased oxygen delivery to the brain,<sup>51–53</sup> as well as to reduced oxygen consumption in the brain.<sup>54</sup> The described changes in brain circulation are associated with smaller, and less mature brains (as seen on neuroimaging) often resembling those of premature infants.<sup>54–57</sup> Recently, high pulsatility indexes at the umbilical artery level in fetuses with cCHD ("suggestive of placental insufficiency"), were found to be associated with worse developmental outcomes at 2 years of age.<sup>58</sup>

**1.3.4.3 Post-natal, pre-surgical factors.** The low oxygen delivery seen in fetuses continues through the first days of life; the so called "immature brains"<sup>56</sup> may be incapable of dealing with frequent postnatal fluctuations in cerebral perfusion and are at high risk of presurgical brain injury including periventricular leukomalacia and cerebral infarctions.<sup>59,60</sup> Other factors associated with pre-surgical injury include thromboembolism,<sup>61</sup> abnormal brain metabolism,<sup>62</sup> and abnormal "functional connectivity"<sup>63</sup> in critical areas of the brain. Younger age at first surgery has been associated with better developmental outcomes both in children with TGA,<sup>64,65</sup> and in children with HLHS.<sup>66,67</sup> Time of diagnosis of cCHD is considered crucial as children born without prenatal diagnosis have worse pre-surgical conditions.<sup>68</sup> In addition, prolonged pre-operative ventilation has been associated with worse neurodevelopmental outcomes in 18-month-old survivors.<sup>46</sup>

**1.3.4.4 Surgical factors.** Different surgical factors have been associated with adverse developmental outcomes. Results of the Boston Circulatory Arrest Trial, a randomized controlled study, showed children who received support consisting predominantly of cardiac arrest during open heart surgery, presented higher rates of post-operative neurological complications when compared to those who underwent organ support by predominantly CPB.<sup>7</sup> Despite still being considered a safer option when looking specifically at developmental outcomes, CPB has sometimes been found a risk factor for adverse outcomes, possibly due to brain injury resulting from micro emboli,<sup>69</sup> hemodilution,<sup>70</sup> and an increased inflammatory response.<sup>71</sup>

**1.3.4.5 Post-surgical factors.** Recognized post-surgical factors associated with worse developmental outcomes include high lactate values,<sup>72</sup> the presence of sepsis,<sup>73</sup> prolonged length of stay,<sup>74</sup> bolus administration of furosemide,<sup>9</sup> and the presence of seizures.<sup>75</sup> Likewise, the need

for cardiac extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO), considered standard of care for those children experiencing "cardiac failure refractory to medical care"<sup>76</sup> has been linked to acute neurologic insults, impaired cognitive and functional developmental outcomes, as well as low parent-reported quality of life at kindergarten age.<sup>77–79</sup>

Children with complex lesions may require a heart transplant. In a recent study, findings suggest children with cCHD who require a heart transplant have a significantly lower intellectual quotient (IQ) at 4.5 years of age when compared to those who also require heart transplantation but for a "failing anatomically" normal heart. <sup>80</sup> This may reinforce the difference between the brain of a child with cCHD that is exposed to multiple potential insults (from prenatal to post-surgical), and the normally developing brain of a child who suddenly requires a heart transplant following for example a diagnosis of a cardiomyopathy. In addition, requirement of a ventricular assist device (VAD), commonly used as a bridge for children waiting for heart transplantation, is associated with a high rate of neurologic insults, most commonly ischemic strokes.<sup>81,82</sup> The use of a VAD has not only been linked to high rates of brain injury, but also to low cognitive and functional abilities in kindergarten-age children.<sup>83</sup>

**1.3.4.6 Environmental factors.** The detrimental effect of socioeconomic disadvantage in the well-being and overall development of children has been known for many years.<sup>84</sup> Higher rates of CHD have been reported in low socio economic status (SES) areas,<sup>85</sup> and low SES has been associated with lower 1-year survival rates following the Norwood procedure.<sup>86</sup> Environmental factors play a significant role in the cumulative effect that was previously mentioned; as parents and their opportunity and ability to access care most likely play a role that is as important as the surgery itself. However, it is essential to understand we can modify the effect of environmental factors on the neurodevelopment of children, as for example early access

to developmental intervention and parental education have been shown to improve developmental outcomes.<sup>87,88</sup>

## **1.4 RATIONALE BEHIND MY THESIS PROJECT**

There is no doubt that there has been a significant growth in the understanding of the developmental challenges that affect children with cCHD. In summary, we know children with cCHD are at high risk for developmental challenges, and that these challenges are secondary to the cumulative effect of multiple different factors that are related to each child, their medical condition(s), their treatment(s) and their own environmental factors. We also understand the essential role of longitudinal follow-up, recently highlighted in a scientific statement from the American Heart Association.<sup>5</sup>

However, through my clinical and research work done with the WCCPTFP, both as a fellow in developmental pediatrics and as a PhD student, I identified 3 specific gaps in knowledge in the neurodevelopmental trajectory of children with cCHD:

- Although neuromotor delays have been described as possible long-term outcomes after cardiac surgery,<sup>11,12</sup> there has been a lack of clarity on the frequency, characteristics and risk factors for neuromotor disabilities, including cerebral palsy (CP) and acquired brain injury (ABI). Importantly, such conditions can have a strong impact on the health, participation and quality of life of children, especially if we consider that this is an already vulnerable population.
- I developed a strong interest in the specific neurological and functional impact of the Fontan Procedure, the treatment of choice for palliative surgery for children with single ventricle and other complex heart conditions. During my time in clinics I realized many of the children

with cCHD that are followed in the WCCPTFP clinics suffered a deterioration of their functional abilities following the Fontan operation. When trying to understand prevalence and risk factors, I could not find a clear explanation for these outcomes without a large cohort with systematically recorded information.

3. Multidisciplinary follow-up of the children undergoing CCS can be challenging in many areas of the world, where human and economic resources might not be available. These children are often seen only by a cardiologist who might not recognize or be able to address the child's neurodevelopmental needs. Finding a simple way to enhance prompt identification of a high risk for developmental delay in children surviving early cardiac surgery became an interest of mine. Could the presence of a GTF in an infant after CCS identify those at risk for developmental delay in need for early developmental intervention?

By specifically researching these three questions I aim not only to better understand the impact of CCS on the health and development of these children, but also to obtain objective data that can help prevent disability. By identifying potentially modifiable variables associated with adverse outcomes, it becomes possible to change acute care practices, and iteratively, in the future, determine whether subsequent outcomes improve.

(It is useful to note, moreover, that while the following chapters do not reflect explicitly on participation, it is a further implication of their findings, as will be addressed briefly in the concluding chapter.)

# Chapter 2: Chronic Neuromotor Disability after complex cardiac surgery in early life

# **2.1 ABSTRACT**

Background/Objectives: Little is known about Chronic Neuromotor Disability (CND) including cerebral palsy and motor impairments after acquired brain injury in children surviving early complex cardiac surgery (CCS). We sought to determine the frequency and presentation of CND in this population while exploring potentially modifiable acute care predictors. Methods: This prospective follow-up study included 549 children after CCS requiring cardiopulmonary bypass at ≤6 weeks of age. Groups included those with only one CCS, mostly biventricular CHD, and those with more than one CCS, predominantly single ventricle defects. At 4.5 years of age 420 (94.6%) children received multidisciplinary assessment. Frequency of CND is given as percentage of assessed survivors. Predictors of CND were analyzed using multiple logistic regression analysis.

**Results:** CND occurred in 6% (95% confidence interval (CI) 3.7%,8.2%) of 4.5-year survivors; for one CCS, 4.2%(CI 2.3%,6.1%) and more than one, 9.8% (CI 7%,12.6%). CND presentation showed: hemiparesis, 72%; spasticity, 80%; ambulation, 72%; intellectual disability, 44%; autism,16%; epilepsy,12%; permanent vision and hearing impairment, 12% and 8% respectively. Overall, 32% of presumed causative events happened prior to first CCS. Independent Odds Ratio (OR) for CND are: age (days) at first CCS, 1.08 (CI 1.04,1.12) (P<0.001); highest plasma lactate prior to first CCS (mmol/L), 1.13 (CI 1.03,1.23) (P=0.008); and more than one CCS, 3.57(CI 1.48,8.9) (P=0.005).

**Conclusion:** CND is not uncommon among CCS survivors. The frequency of associated disabilities characterized in this study informs pediatricians caring for this vulnerable population. Shortening the waiting period and reducing pre-operative plasma lactate levels at first CCS may assist in reducing the frequency of CND.

# **2.2 INTRODUCTION**

Survival rates after complex cardiac surgery (CCS) in early infancy have increased.<sup>89</sup> Disabilities have become a concern as studies show children with congenital heart disease (CHD) often demonstrate deficits in cognitive abilities, social interaction,<sup>5,38</sup> language,<sup>31</sup> behaviour, <sup>90</sup> permanent hearing loss,<sup>9</sup> and health-related quality of life.<sup>42</sup> Neuromotor delays have also been described as possible long-term outcomes after cardiac surgery <sup>30,91,92</sup>; and acquired brain injury (ABI) has been recognized as a complication. Domi estimated that 1/185 children with CHD are at risk of stroke within the first 72 hours post-surgery, after which hemiparesis may occur.<sup>93</sup> Brain injury as detected by neuroimaging has been found in up to 30% of infants with CHD prior to surgery.<sup>94</sup> Generally motor impairments have been studied as part of a description of neurologic deficits, resulting in lack of clarity on the frequency and characteristics of neuromotor disabilities.

"Cerebral Palsy (CP) describes a group of permanent disorders of the development of movement and posture, causing activity limitation, attributed to non-progressive disturbances that occurred in the developing fetal or infant brain".<sup>95</sup> Twenty-four months is considered the maximum age that an acquired injury to the developing brain may be called CP,<sup>96</sup> thereafter the term ABI with motor impairment is used. CP is classified according anatomical distribution and typology of the motor disorder, functional motor abilities, accompanying impairments, neuroimaging findings, and the causation and timing whenever possible.<sup>95</sup> For this study, Chronic Neuromotor Disability (CND), a term modified from Golomb,<sup>97</sup> is used as an umbrella term to include CP and ABI (including stroke). The aims of this study are to determine the frequency of CND among 4.5-year-old survivors of early CCS requiring CPB; to describe CND presentation according to the current CP classification; and to identify potentially modifiable acute care predictors that may lead to a reduction in the frequency of CND.

# **2.3 METHODS**

This inception cohort outcomes study is part of a follow-up project conducted in six Developmental/Rehabilitation referral sites in western Canada: Vancouver, British Columbia; Edmonton and Calgary, Alberta; Regina and Saskatoon, Saskatchewan; Winnipeg, Manitoba.<sup>28</sup> Infants were identified at the time of first CCS and followed prospectively. At the time of CCS, predetermined demographic, pre-operative, intra-operative, and post-operative variables were collected. The study was approved by health research ethics boards at each site; parental or guardian consent was obtained.

# 2.3.1 Participants

All infants  $\leq 6$  weeks of age with CHD who were considered at greatest risk for adverse outcome because of the need for CCS requiring cardio-pulmonary bypass between September 1996 and December 2009 at the Stollery Children's Hospital, Edmonton, Canada were included. Children were divided into two groups, those with only one CCS, mostly bi-ventricular CHD, and those with more than one CCS, predominantly those with single ventricle defects. Children who died prior to the 4.5-year assessment and those lost to follow up were excluded.

# 2.3.2 Childhood clinical assessments

Multi-disciplinary assessments were performed at 4.5 years at the referral sites.<sup>28</sup> Each child was seen by a developmental pediatrician; if CND was suspected, a pediatric neurologist confirmed diagnoses. The CND nature, typology (spastic, dyskinetic, ataxic, hypotonic), anatomical distribution (unilateral-bilateral) of the motor disorder <sup>98,99</sup>; functional motor abilities,

(including oromotor involvement); accompanying impairments (intellectual disability; communication, vision, hearing impairments; epilepsy; autism spectrum disorder); and neuroimaging findings were recorded.95 Medical records of children with confirmed CND diagnoses were independently reviewed by two investigators (MFR, CMTR). Chronological information within all clinical notes and neuroimaging reports was sought to identify presumed timing of likely causative events (including description of acute illness) that lead to the final diagnoses of CND. If the opinions of the two reviewers differed, then a third joint review was completed until consensus was reached. Accompanying impairments recorded prospectively in the database as previously described,<sup>28</sup> were confirmed. Visual impairment, corrected visual acuity in the better eye of < 20/60, was determined by ophthalmological reports. Hearing was evaluated by certified pediatric audiologists; sensorineural loss or auditory neuropathy bilateral loss at >25 dB HL from 500 to 4000 Hz was considered Permanent Hearing Impairment. Epilepsy was defined as the need for anti-epileptics at 4.5 years of age obtained by history and confirmed by medical reports. The diagnosis of Autism Spectrum Disorder was made by multidisciplinary teams following standardized testing.<sup>28</sup> Intellectual Disability was defined by the presence of both, 1) intellectual impairment (scores <70) as determined by formal psychological assessment by certified pediatric psychologists and 2) parent-completed questionnaire of adaptive functioning deficit (scores <70).

#### 2.3.3 Measures

Standardized age-appropriate developmental measures and questionnaires used normative data from the United States. Each neurocognitive and functional measure has a mean score of 100, and Standard Deviation (SD) of 15; a score under 2 SD below mean (<70) is considered impairment. Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scales of Intelligence-Third Edition,<sup>100</sup> a gold

standard measure, provides individualized assessment for children 3 to 7.25 years of age giving performance, verbal and full-scale IQ. The Beery-Buktenica Developmental Test of Visual-Motor Integration, 5<sup>th</sup> Edition <sup>101</sup> measures the ability of children aged 2 to 18 years to copy geometric designs, an important preschool learning skill. The Adaptive Behavioral Assessment System-Second Edition (ABAS-II) <sup>102</sup> assesses independent and realistic-for-age behaviors using nine skill areas grouped into three composite domains: conceptual, practical and social. The motor skill is separate and included in the General Adaptive Composite score. Each age-based skill area scaled score has a mean of 10 and a SD of 3; scores <4 are 2 SD below mean and show impairment. The Gross Motor Function Classification System (GMFCS),<sup>103,104</sup> a five-level classification system based on the gross motor function of children with CP, with inter-rater reliability of 0.93,<sup>105</sup> was documented at age 4.5 years. The Blishen Index <sup>106</sup> is an indicator of socioeconomic status dependent on employment, education, and prestige value of an occupation, with a population mean of 43 and SD of 13.Maternal education was recorded in years of schooling at the time of the 4.5-year assessment.

# 2.3.4 Acute care variables

Acute care information in relation to CND (Table 2.1) includes surgical year, birth gestation (weeks) birth weight (grams), sex, multiple birth, chromosomal abnormality, antenatal diagnosis and pre-operative ventilation days; pre-operative and post-operative highest plasma lactate, inotrope score,<sup>107</sup> and lowest base deficit; age (days), weight (kg), cardio-pulmonary bypass time (min), X-clamp time (min), and use of deep hypothermic circulatory arrest (duration in min) at first CCS; single or bi-ventricular cardiac defect; the presence of pre- or post-operative sepsis, seizures, cardio-pulmonary resuscitation, dialysis; and the number of ventilated, intensive care unit and hospital days. Overall events recorded were: the number of CCSs with cardio-

pulmonary bypass for each child prior to the 4.5-year assessment, presence of sepsis, cardiopulmonary resuscitation, dialysis, extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, heart transplant, ventricular assist device support, extracorporeal cardio-pulmonary resuscitation, and having more than one CCS.

# 2.3.5 Statistical analysis

Continuous variables are presented as means (SD) or medians (interquartile range), and categorical variables as counts and percentages. The frequency of CND is given as percentage of assessed survivors, using 95% confidence intervals (CI). Demographic, operative and perioperative predictors of CND for all 25 children and, for a sub-set of those with unilateral CND, were analyzed using univariate and stepwise multiple logistic regression analysis. A total of 28 predictors were initially screened, complying with the regression model building rule of at least 10 patients for each predictor, given our sample size of 420 children. Multiple logistic regression analysis included variables significant at *P* value <0.10 and clinically relevant variables after screening for multicollinearity. Results are expressed as odds ratios (OR) with 95%CI; significance considered at <0.05. Data analyses were performed using Logistic procedure in SAS version 9.3.

# **2.4 RESULTS**

From September 1996 to December 2009, 549 infants of  $\leq 6$  weeks of age had their first CCS requiring cardio-pulmonary bypass; 105 (19.1%) children died and 24 were lost to followup by assessment age, leaving 420 (94.6 % of survivors) to receive multidisciplinary assessment at a mean age of 55.2 months (6.6) (Figure 2.1). At first CCS, 117 (27.9%) had single ventricle anatomy (74 had Norwood surgery for classical HLHS), 157 (37.4%) had Transposition of Great Arteries (TGA) (99 with intact ventricular septum), 54 (12.9%) had Total Anomalous Pulmonary Venous Connection repair and 135 (32.1%) had other cardiac abnormalities. The age at first CCS for all 420 children was 12 (8.6) days; for those with single ventricle, 11.3 (6.9), and with biventricular defects, 12.3 (9.5) days. Of the 420 children, 288 had only one CCS, and 132 had two or more CCSs.

# 2.4.1 Frequency of CND

CND occurred in 25 (6%) (CI 3.7%, 8.2%) of assessed children; 4.2% (CI 2.3%, 6.1%) of those who had one CCS, and 9.8% (CI 7%, 12.6%) of those with more than one CCS. CND occurred in 10.3% (CI 7.4%, 13.2%) of those with single ventricle defect. Five children with CCS at  $\leq$ 6 weeks had late death after 2 years of age and before the 4.5-year assessment; none of these had suspect motor impairment.

# 2.4.2 Characteristics of children with CND

Table 2.2 shows the description of the 25 children with CND at 4.5 years; 18/25 (72%) had unilateral motor impairment, half with right hemiparesis; 20/25 (80%) had spasticity; 18/25 (72%) had GMFCS I or II; and 4/25 (16%) had bulbar and oromotor involvement requiring gastrostomy. The presumed timing of the events leading to CND occurred within the first 5 days post-operatively for only two children and none occurred on the operative day. Those 25 with CND had their first CCS on day 17.9 (12.1), on average 6.3 days after those without CND. For the eight children with the presumed timing happening prior to first CCS, half of which had TGA, the age at surgery was 24.6 (13.1) days, on average 13 days after those without CND, only two of these eight children had antenatal CHD diagnoses. For those seven with presumed timing of causative event happening after the first CCS but before any further CCS, the age at first

surgery was 14.8 (10.7) days, on average 3.2 days later than those without CND. In addition, 10 children had the presumed causative event at a subsequent surgery (Figure 2.2).

Thirty-six (8.6%) of 420 children were born prematurely; 5 had CND. Presumed causative events for three of these were not directly related to gestation. Neuroimaging of two of these children suggests the causative insult may have been antenatal. Both were born at 36 weeks, Cases 1 and 4 (Table 2.2).

# 2.4.3 Childhood growth, health and accompanying impairments

Accompanying impairments for the 25 children with CND are found on Table 2.3. Intellectual disability occurred 20 times more commonly than the expected 2.23% determined from population normative values.

# 2.4.4 Prediction of CND

Univariate and stepwise multiple logistic regression analyses are shown in Table 2.4. According to the multiple regression model, OR for CND is 1.08 for each day the first CCS is delayed beyond the date of birth, and 1.13 for each mmol/L of plasma lactate elevation in the pre-operative period at first CCS. Adjusting for the presence of these predictors, OR for CND is 3.57 (CI 1.48,8.9) (*P*=0.005) if more than one CCS is needed.

Focusing only on the 18 children with unilateral CND and omitting from analysis those with bilateral CND, the multiple regression model showed the OR is 1.03 (CI 1.004,1.05) (P=0.019) for each unit of pre-operative inotrope used, 1.29 (CI 1.07,1.33) (P=0.001) for each mmol/L of plasma lactate elevation in the pre-operative period, and 1.07(1.005, 1.13) (P=0.032) for each day the first CCS is delayed. Every one kilogram increase of weight at the time of

surgery reduces unilateral CND (OR, 0.42) (CI 0.18,0.97) (P<0.001). Adjusting for the presence of these predictors, OR for unilateral CND is 12.23(CI 3.38, 44.23) (P<0.001) if more than one CCS is needed.

# **2.5 DISCUSSION**

This study presents information relevant to practitioners caring for newborns with CHD, those assessing and assisting young survivors with CCS and those meeting their rehabilitative needs. Frequency information on CND following CCS is not readily available, a classification including accompanying impairments of these specific children has not been reported, and little is known about the causation and potentially modifiable predictors that may assist prevention.

We have shown CND is not uncommon among preschool survivors of CCS, especially for those needing more than one CCS. This supports the role of re-operation in stroke as reported by Domi.<sup>93</sup> After early CCS, motor disability is more common than that in the general population, where the prevalence of CP remains about 2-3 per 1000 live births <sup>108–113</sup> and similar to CP among premature infants.<sup>109,112,113</sup> Our results support others, "among children who acquire cerebral palsy postnatally, there is an excess of non-cerebral birth defects, particularly cardiac defects". <sup>109</sup> Overall post-natal acquired CP is about 5.5% of all CP: for 1998 it was reported as 0.41 (CI 0.14,0.67) per 10,000 live births.<sup>114</sup>

The majority of our patients presented with spasticity, the most common motor disorder type of CP.<sup>115</sup> Unilateral distribution was the most common presentation, contrasting with the literature where bilateral spastic CP is most prevalent.<sup>109,112</sup> Our findings align with results from a study by Golomb showing 87% of children with CP after perinatal arterial ischemic stroke present with hemiplegia.<sup>97</sup> We have found 72% of the children with CND have GMFCS levels of I or II with

somewhat more ability to ambulate than previous findings in children with CP in the general population both in Europe and North America.<sup>110,111</sup>

In our study, children after CCS with CND presented with a higher rate of accompanying impairments including intellectual disability, autism, epilepsy and vision impairment than those without CND. This supports other studies showing children with CP have a higher frequency of associated impairments than in the general population.<sup>110,111</sup> We found CCS survivors with CND, have a greater percentage of intellectual disability and autism, but a lower rate of epilepsy compared with children with CP in the literature,<sup>112,113</sup> including less epilepsy and visual impairment than children described in the European Registry with postnatally acquired CP.<sup>114</sup> The frequency of permanent hearing impairment among those with CND and those without was similar in our study; this may have been associated to ototoxicity as previously reported.<sup>9</sup>

Of particular importance is our described association between the presumed timing of events leading to CND and timing of the CCS. We found that the presumed causative event for CND rarely occurred in the 0- to 5-day postoperative window, which has been considered a vulnerable period.<sup>93</sup> Overall, 32% of presumed causative events took place prior to first CCS, TGA being the most common diagnosis among these children. This might be related to already described abnormalities of brain microstructure and metabolism. <sup>62,116,117</sup> However, 40% of presumed causative events took place beyond first CCS, and in this group, single ventricle defects were overrepresented.

Our study shows an older age at first CCS, high pre-operative lactate levels and more than one CCS are predictors of CND. The analysis of the children with unilateral CND confirms the importance of similar predictors and adds high pre-operative inotrope score and lower weight

at first CCS as predictors. We found the OR for CND is 1.08 for each day added to the preoperative period of first CCS. These findings underlie the importance of further investigation of earlier CCS<sup>65–67,117,118</sup> and lead to the question; are waiting times for surgery longer in infants with CND secondary to illness and therefore the child is not stable for surgery, or are other medical and social situations affecting the time of surgery? Special attention needs to be paid to this concept of 'readiness to treat'. Mahle reported that antenatal diagnosis leads to a reduction of early peri-operative neurological insults in neonates with HLHS.<sup>119</sup> The lack of antenatal diagnosis in 6 of 8 children with presumed causative events before first CCS in this study supports this finding. Recent studies show antenatal diagnostic rates for CHD are increasing <sup>120</sup>; this may result in fewer adverse pre-operative events. Finally, the OR for CND is 1.13 for each mmol/L of pre-operative plasma lactate elevation at first CCS. Increased pre-operative lactate levels have been found to be associated with lower functional abilities after CCS,<sup>121</sup> with mental and/or motor delay in children undergoing arterial switch operations,<sup>122</sup> and as indicator of postoperative mortality and morbidity.<sup>46,72,123</sup> Preoperative plasma lactate levels and age at surgery are modifiable variables that could potentially lead to a reduction in CND the same way other advances have affected specific prevalence rates of CP.<sup>110,114</sup> Specific in-utero and peri-operative neuroprotective strategies to achieve these goals should be further investigated.<sup>124,125</sup>

The strengths of this study include the high proportion of children assessed at 4.5 years of age with detailed classification of each child with CND and evaluation of the presumed timing of likely causative events. The main limitations are the small number of children with CND, the single center performing CCS, neuroimaging dictated by clinical need without uniform testing, and difficulty determining the timing of an earlier insult with manifestation as a sudden neurological symptom. Other variables that may predict CND may not have been recorded; these

potential confounders can limit the certainty about the potentially modifiable predictors found. Potential bias might have been introduced by excluding children who died, especially those who died prior to the 2-year-old assessment, as we do not know if these children had pre- or postoperative neurologic insults which may have manifested as CND had the child survived.

# **2.6 CONCLUSION**

Our findings provide evidence that CND is not uncommon among CCS survivors. Health professionals need to be aware of this and complete careful neurological examinations to allow for early, specific rehabilitative therapies. Ongoing surveillance with multidisciplinary assessments are paramount because these children may present not only with motor impairments, but with high rates of additional associated impairments requiring intervention. Findings also suggest that presumed causative events infrequently happen in the early postoperative period, and often occur while awaiting surgery. Strategies to shorten the waiting time for, and to prevent high plasma lactate levels prior to first CCS, may assist in reducing the presence of motor impairments in this population. These study results can assist both general pediatricians and pediatric subspecialists in providing more informed antenatal and postnatal counseling, as well as anticipatory guidance for families. Larger studies to further explore the mechanisms and risk factors of CND in CCS survivors are needed.
Table 2.1: Description of 4.5-year old children with and without chronic neuromotor disability after early complex cardiac surgery, n=420: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%).

		Chronic Neur	omotor Disability
	TOTAL n=420	No n=395	Yes n=25
A. Pre-operative first CCS			
Family socioeconomic status*	43.6 (13.6) 42 (18)	43.6 (13.6)	43 (13.2)
Mother total schooling: years	13.4 (2.8) 13 (3)	13.5 (2.8)	13.9 (2.7)
Birth region within Northern Alberta	167 (39.8%)	160 (40.5%)	7 (28.0%)
Birth gestation: weeks	38.9 (1.7) 39 (2)	39 (1.7)	38.4 (2)
Birth weight: grams	3326.8 (577.2) 3310.5 (738)	3340.1 (571.2)	3117 (641.9)
Sex: male	265 (63.1%)	252 (63.8%)	13 (52%)
Multiple birth	14 (3.3%)	12 (3%)	2 (8%)
Chromosomal abnormality	32 (7.6%)	29 (7.3%)	3 (12%)

		Chronic Ne	euromotor Disability
	TOTAL	No	Yes
	n=420	n=395	n=25
Antenatal diagnosis	123 (29.3%)	112 (28.4%)	11 (44%)
Ventilation days	5.7 (5.8)	5.38 (5.4)	10.2 (9)
Inotrope score**	5 (7) 7 (14.1)	6.6 (12.6)	14.6 (28.2)
	0 (0, 10)		1(20.2)
Highest plasma lactate level: mmol/L	3.5 (3.4)	3.3 (3.2)	5.7 (4.8)
	2.5 (2)		
Lowest Base-deficit	-4.5 (4.5) -4 (6)	-4.4(4.3)	-7.0 (7.0)
B. Intra-operative first CCS			
Year of surgery	2003.9 (3.6) 2004 (6)	2003.8 (3.6)	2004.8 (3.7)
Age at surgery: days	12 (8.6) 10 (8)	11.6 (8.2)	17.9 (12.2)
Single Ventricle	117 (27.9%)	105 (26.6%)	12 (48%)
Weight: Kg	3.39 (.59)	3.4 (.59)	3.23 (.67)

		Chronic Neuromotor Disability			
	TOTAL	No	Yes		
	n=420	n=395	n=25		
	3.4 (.8)				
CPB: min	112.3 (48.5) 101 (59)	111.5 (47.6)	125.7 (60.8)		
X-clamp time: min	53.8 (24.7) 52 (29)	54.0 (24.5)	50.4 (28.6)		
DHCA: yes	298 (71%)	280 (70.9%)	18 (72%)		
DHCA time only for the that who have it: min (n=298)	24.5 (17.4) 22 (26)	24.4 (17.5) (n=280)	26.2 (16.8) (n=18)		
C. Post-operative: first CCS					
Day 1-5 highest plasma lactate: mmol/L	5.8 (3) 5 (3.3)	5.8(2.9)	6.5(4.0)		
Day 1-5 highest inotrope score	14.9 (13.4) 11 (13)	14.8 (13.1)	17.1 (18.2)		
Day 1-5 lowest Base-deficit	-2.5 (3.4) -2 (3)	-2.5 (3.4)	-3.4 (3.7)		
D. Overall first CCS					
Sepsis	75 (17.9%)	70 (17.7%)	5 (20%)		

		Chronic Ne	euromotor Disability
	TOTAL	No	Yes
	n=420	n=395	n=25
Seizures	41 (9.8%)	39 (9.9%)	2 (8%)
CPR	15 (3.6%)	13 (3.3%)	2 (8%)
ЕСМО	20 (4.8%)	18 (4.6%)	2 (8%)
Dialysis	42 (10%)	41 (10.4%)	1 (4%)
All ventilated days	17 (15.7)	16.6 (15.5)	24 (18.3)
	13 (12)		
All ICU days	19.5 (17.7)	19.4 (17.9)	20.9 (12.2)
	14 (11)		
All hospital days	31.4 (29.4)	31 (29.5)	37.1(27.7)
	23 (19)		
E. Overall prior to 4.5-	year assessment		
Sepsis	80 (19%)	72 (18.2%)	8 (32%)
CPR	20 (4.8%)	14 (3.5%)	6 (24%)
Dialysis	45 (10.7%)	43 (10.9%)	2(8%)
ECMO	24 (5.7%)	20 (5.4%)	4 (16%)
Heart Transplant	10 (2.4%)	8 (2%)	2 (8%)
VAD	2 (.5%)	1 (.3%)	1 (4%)
E-CPR	5 (1.2%)	3 (.8%)	2 (8%)

		Chronic Neuromotor Disability		
	TOTAL n=420	No n=395	Yes n=25	
Number of interventions with CPB before 4.5 years	1.6 (1.0) 1 (2)	1.6 (.95)	2.0 (1.0)	
More than one intervention with CPB	132 (31.4%)	119 (30.1%)	13 (52%)	

\* Blishen Index<sup>106</sup>

\*\* Inotrope score<sup>107</sup>

IS = dopamine dose ( $\mu g/kg/min$ ) + dobutamine dose ( $\mu g/kg/min$ ) + 100 × epinephrine dose ( $\mu g/kg/min$ )

Abbreviations: CCS: Complex Cardiac Surgery-CPB: Cardio-pulmonary Bypass-CPR: Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation-DHCA: Deep hypothermic circulatory arrest-ECMO: Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation-E-CPR: Extracorporeal Cardio Pulmonary Resuscitation-ICU: Intensive Care Unit-CND: Chronic Neuromotor Disability-VAD: Ventricular Assist Device Table 2.2: Description of chronic neuromotor disability at 4.5 years of age in children surviving complex cardiac surgery in early life

Cases	Dominant type of tone or movement abnormality	Anatomic Distribution	GMFCS	Presumed timing of causative event in relation to Complex Cardiac Surgery	Chronologica l age at time of attributed event	Acute illness at presumed timing of causative event	Investigative neuroimaging at acute illness
A.			L				
Uni-							
lateral							
1	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	II	Likely antenatal.	Uncertain	Uncertain	MRI: Periventricular
		nemiparesis		Pulmonary atresia-			leukomalacia
				Tricuspid regurgitation			
				reconstruction			
2	Spasticity	Left	II	9 days before	2 days	Cardiac arrest	CT:Right middle
		hemiparesis		Norwood stage 1		requiring	cerebral artery
				for classical HLHS		resuscitation	distribution infarct

3	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Ι	2 days before ASO with no ventricular septal defect	10 days	Cardiogenic shock	CT: Right middle cerebral artery distribution infarct
4	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	II	4 days before ASO with no ventricular septal defect	1 day	Cardiogenic Shock	MRI: Periventricular venous infarct
5	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Ι	1 day before ASO	1 month	Seizures	CT: Hemorrhagic transformation of infarcts in the right hemisphere
							MRI:Acute watershed infarcts in both cerebral hemispheres, most severe in the right frontal and parietal lobes.

6	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Π	11 days after ASO with no ventricular septal defect	16 days	Septic shock	MRI: Acute venous thrombosis with multiple white matter infarcts in right frontal, parietal and occipital areas
7	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	Π	2.5 months after pulmonary arterioplasty	3 months	Cardiac arrest requiring resuscitation	MRI: Left parietal infarct
8	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Ι	4 months after ASO with ventricular septal defect	5 months	Pneumococca 1 meningitis	CT: Hypodensity in right parietal area MRI: Right parafalcine infarct in the occipital region

9	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	Ш	30 days before Glenn for classical HLHS	5 months	Cardiac arrest requiring resuscitation	CT: Infarcts in right and left frontal lobe
10	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	Π	7 days after Glenn for classical HLHS	8 months	E. coli sepsis - Disseminated coagulopathy	MRI: Watershed lesions and acute areas of infarction bilaterally
11	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	Ш	7 days after Glenn for classical HLHS	6 months	Acute right sided weakness	MRI: Watershed lesions and acute areas of infarction bilaterally
12	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Π	17 days after Glenn, post critical aortic stenosis repair	4 months	Left focal seizure	MRI: No significant intracranial abnormality

13	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	Ι	4 months after Glenn for classical HLHS	10 months	Acute right sided weakness	MRI: Left middle cerebral artery distribution infarct
14	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Ι	3 days after Fenestrated Fontan, for classical HLHS	3 years 11 months	Acute left sided weakness	MRI: Large right middle cerebral artery distribution infarction and left watershed infarcts
				Previous: 2.5 months after Norwood	3 months	Cardiac arrest requiring resuscitation	MRI: Left frontal subcortical infarct

15	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Ι	5 days after Fenestrated Fontan for classical HLHS	3 years	Acute left sided weakness and hemianopsia	MRI: Right anterior cerebral artery and middle cerebral artery distribution stroke with multifocal infarcts on both hemispheres
16	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	Ш	8 days after Fenestrated Fontan for classical HLHS	3 years 11 months	Pneumonitis and desaturation	CT: Acute ischemic injury in left hemisphere
				Previous: 7 days after Tricuspid valve reconstruction	1 month	Right subdural hematoma	MRI: Right subdural hematoma

17	Spasticity	Left hemiparesis	Ш	9 days after Fenestrated Fontan, for classical HLHS	4 years 6 months	Acute Left side weakness	CT: Right frontal lobe hemorrhagic infarct
18	Spasticity	Right hemiparesis	П	27 days after failed Fenestrated Fontan for classical HLHS, and on day 15 <sup>th</sup> of Ventricular assistive device	3 years 3 months	Acute right sided weakness	CT:Left subdural hematoma
B. Bi- lateral							
1	Hypotonia with increased DTR's	Quadri- paresis	IV	16 days before surgery for Interrupted aortic arch repair-type B	2 days	Pre-transfer cardiogenic shock	MRI: Enlargement of ventricles and extra axial cerebrospinal fluid spaces

2	Hypotonia with increased DTR's	Quadri- paresis	IV	12 days before Pulmonary artery reconstruction associated with AV canal	1 month	Gram negative sepsis	MRI: Intracranial hemorrhage
3	Spasticity	Left triparesis	Π	9 days before ASO	14 days	Focal seizures	MRI: Small frontal infarct and dural sinus thrombosis
4	Mild Hypotonia with increased Deep Tendon Reflexes	Quadri- paresis	III	21 days after TOF repair	23 days	Cardiac arrest requiring resuscitation	MRI: Atrophy of the white matter
5	Dyskinesia	Quadri- paresis	V	2 months Post TOF arterioplasty	1 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> months	CA requiring resuscitation	MRI: Diffuse cerebral ischemia

6	Dyskinesia	Quadri- paresis	V	3 months after simple TAPVC	3 months	E. coli sepsis - Disseminated coagulopathy	MRI: Global ischemia
7	Spasticity	Diparesis	П	2 years post complex TAPVC	2 years	Endocarditis and Subclavian thrombosis	MRI: Increased signal in peritrigonal regions

Abbreviations: ASO: Arterial Switch Operation-CT: Computed Tomography-HLHS: Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome-MRI: Magnetic Resonance Imaging-TAPVC: Total Anomalous Pulmonary Venous Connection-TGA: Transposition of Great Arteries-TOF: Tetralogy of Fallot Table 2.3: Growth, health and accompanying impairments after early complex cardiac surgery in relation to chronic neuromotor disability, n=420: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)

		Chronic Neur	Chronic Neuromotor Disability		
	TOTAL n=420	No n=395	Yes n=25	<i>t</i> -test *	P-value, Fisher's Exact sig**
Outcome Variables					
Height: Z-score	-0.34 (1.45) -0.15 (-1.2, .2)	-0.31 (1.5)	-0.8 (1.3)	1.642	0.11
Weight: Z-score	-0.19 (1.08) 0.0 (8, .6)	-0.18 (1.8)	-0.44 (1.0)	1.169	0.24
Microcephaly	31 (7.4%)	24 (6.1%)	7 (28%)		0.001
Gastrostomy at any time after first surgery	67 (16%)	57 (14.4%)	10 (40%)		0.002
Number of hospitalizations not related to cardiac treatment	1.6 (2.5)         1 (0,2)	1.8 (2.4)	2.4 (1.9)	-1.553	0.12

		Chronic Neur	Chronic Neuromotor Disability		
	TOTAL n=420	No n=395	Yes n=25	<i>t</i> -test *	P-value, Fisher's Exact sig**
Number of hospitalizations related to cardiac treatment	1.4 (2.1) 0 (0, 2)	1.3 (2)	2.6 (2.9)	-2.229	0.04
Number of medical specialist in addition to pediatrician	2.2 (1.6) 2 (1, 3)	0.3 (.7)	0.7 (.5)	-2.705	0.007
Medication for chronic pulmonary disease	58 (13.8%)	52 (13.2%)	6 (24%)		0.14
Medication for chronic cardiac disease	140 (33.3%)	126 (31.9%)	14 (56%)		0.02
Vision impairment	8 (1.9%)	5 (1.3%)	3 (12%)		0.009
Permanent hearing impairment	24 (5.7%)	22 (5.6%)	2 (8%)		0.65
Epilepsy	8 (1.9%)	5 (1.3%)	3 (12%)		0.009
Autism Spectrum Disorder	15 (3.6%)	11 (2.8%)	4 (16%)		0.009
Full-scale IQ: <70 <sup>100</sup>	61 (14.1%)	50 (12.7%)	11 (44%)		<0.001

		Chronic Neu	Chronic Neuromotor Disability		
	TOTAL	No	Yes	<i>t</i> -test *	P-value,
	n=420	n=395	n=25		Fisher's Exact sig**
Performance IQ: <70 <sup>100</sup>	49 (11.7%)	38(9.6%)	11 (44%)		< 0.001
Verbal IQ: <70 <sup>100</sup>	56 (13.3%)	45 (11.4%)	11 (44%)		< 0.001
Visual-motor Integration: <70 <sup>101</sup>	46 (11%)	37(9.4%)	9 (36%)		0.001
ABAS communication: <4 <sup>102</sup>	44 (10.5%)	37 (9.4%)	7 (28%)		0.01
ABAS motor: <4 <sup>102</sup>	37 (8.8%)	29 (7.35%)	8 (32%)		0.001
ABAS GAC: <70 <sup>102</sup>	74 (17.6%)	59 (14.9%)	15 (60%)		< 0.001
Intellectual Disability	51 (12.1%)	40 (10.1%)	11 (44%)		< 0.001

\* Student's *t*-test, two-sided \*\*Fisher's two-sided test

Abbreviations: ABAS: Adaptive Behavioral Assessment System-GAC: General Adaptive Composite- IQ: Intelligence Quotient

Table 2.4: Predictors of chronic neuromotor disability after early complex cardiac surgery (n=420). Logistic Regression – Odds Ratio and 95% Confidence Intervals

	Prediction of Chronic Neuromotor Disability, n=25					
	Univariate Logi	Univariate Logistic Regression         Multiple Logistic Regress				
	Odds Ratio <i>P</i> -value		Odds Ratio	<sup>P</sup> -value		
A. Pre-operative first CCS						
Family Socioeconomic status	1 (0.97,1.3)	0.82				
Mother total schooling: years	1.07 (0.93, 1.23)	0.32				
Birth region within Northern Alberta	0.57 (0.23, 1.4)	0.22				
Birth gestation: weeks	0.83 (0.68,1.01)	0.07				
Sex: male	1.63 (0.72,3.66)	0.24				
Chromosomal Abnormality	1.72 (0.49, 6.09)	0.4				
Antenatal diagnosis	1.99 (0.87, 4.51)	0.10				
Ventilation days	1.1 (1.04,1.15)	< 0.001				

Jnivariate Logis Odds Ratio	-	Multiple Logis	atic Regression	
Odds Ratio		Multiple Logistic Regression		
	<i>P</i> -value	Odds Ratio	<sup>P</sup> -value	
2 (1,1.04)	0.015	1.02 (1.00, 1.04)	0.052	
3(1.05, 1.23)	0.002	1.13 (1.03, 1.23)	0.008	
(0.84,0.97)	0.005			
8 (0.96, 1.26)	0.199			
6 (1.03, 1.1)	0.001	1.08 (1.04, 1.12)	< 0.001	
(0.31,1.19)	0.15			
1 (1,1.01)	0.16			
9 (0.98, 1.01)	0.48			
7 (0.95, 1.21)	0.24			
	2 (1,1.04) 3(1.05, 1.23) (0.84,0.97) 8 (0.96, 1.26) 6 (1.03, 1.1) (0.31,1.19) 1 (1,1.01) 9 (0.98, 1.01)	2 (1,1.04) $0.015$ 3(1.05, 1.23) $0.002$ (0.84,0.97) $0.005$ 8 (0.96, 1.26) $0.199$ 6 (1.03, 1.1) $0.001$ (0.31,1.19) $0.15$ 1 (1,1.01) $0.16$ 9 (0.98, 1.01) $0.48$	2 (1,1.04) $0.015$ $1.02 (1.00, 1.04)$ $3(1.05, 1.23)$ $0.002$ $1.13 (1.03, 1.23)$ $(0.84,0.97)$ $0.005$ $8 (0.96, 1.26)$ $0.199$ $6 (1.03, 1.1)$ $0.001$ $1.08 (1.04, 1.12)$ $(0.31, 1.19)$ $0.15$ $1 (1, 1.01)$ $0.48$	

		Prediction of Chronic Neuromotor Disability, n=25					
	Univariate Logi	Univariate Logistic Regression Multiple Logistic Regr					
	Odds Ratio	<i>P</i> -value	Odds Ratio	<sup>P</sup> -value			
Day 1-5 Highest inotropes score	1.01 (0.99,1.04)	0.42					
Day 1-5 Lowest Base-deficit	0.93 (0.83, 1.03)	0.18					
D. Overall first CCS							
Sepsis	1.16 (0.42, 3.20)	0.773					
Seizures	0.79(0.18, 3.49)	0.76					
Dialysis	0.36 (0.05,2.73)	0.32					
All Ventilated days	1.02 (1, 1.04)	0.03					
All ICU days	1.004( 0.984, 1.025)	0.676					
All hospital days	1.005 (0.995- 1.016)	0.324					

		Prediction of Chronic Neuromotor Disability, n=25					
	Univariate Logi	istic Regression	Multiple Logistic Regression				
	Odds Ratio	Odds Ratio <i>P</i> -value		<sup>P</sup> -value			
	i						
Sepsis	2.11 (0.88,5.08)	0.095					
Dialysis	0.71 (0.16,3.13)	0.653					
More than one CCS	2.51 (1.11,5.67)	0.026	3.57 (1.48, 8.93)	0.005			

Abbreviations: CCS: Complex Cardiac Surgery-CPB: Cardiopulmonary Bypass-ICU: Intensive Care Unit

Figure 2.1: Flowchart of death, lost, and assessed children after complex cardiac surgery at  $\leq 6$  weeks of age from the years 1996 to 2009.



Figure 2.2: Timing of the presumed causative event that lead to chronic neuromotor disability in relation to complex cardiac surgery. n=25

•unilateral, 🛈 bilateral



## Chapter 3: Deterioration of Functional Abilities in Children Surviving the Fontan

### Operation

### **3.1 ABSTRACT**

**Background/Objectives**: Functional abilities are needed for activities of daily living. In general, these skills expand with age. We hypothesized that, contrary to what is normally expected, children surviving the Fontan may have deterioration of functional abilities, and that peri-Fontan stroke is associated with this deterioration.

Methods: All children registered in the Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Followup Program who survived a Fontan operation (1999-2016) were eligible for inclusion. At age 2 (pre-Fontan) and 4.5 years (post-Fontan), the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II general adaptive composite score was determined (population mean: 100, standard deviation: 15). Deterioration of functional abilities was defined as ≥1standard deviation decrease in pre- to post-Fontan scores. Peri-operative strokes were identified through chart review. Multivariable logistic regression analysis determined predictors of deterioration of functional abilities.

**Results:** Of 133 children (mean age at Fontan 3.3 years (standard deviation 0.8), 65% male), mean (standard deviation) general adaptive composite score was 90.6 (17.5) at 2 years and 88.3 (19.1) at 4.5 years. Post-Fontan, deterioration of functional abilities occurred in 34 (26%) children, mean decline: 21.8 (7.1) points. Evidence of peri-Fontan stroke was found in 10 (29%) of the children that had deterioration of functional abilities. Peri-Fontan stroke, (Odds Ratio 5.00 (95%CI 1.74,14.36)), and older age at Fontan, (Odds Ratio 1.67 (95%CI 1.02, 2.73) predicted functional deterioration.

**Conclusion:** The trajectory of functional abilities should be assessed in this population, as more than 25% experience deterioration. Efforts to prevent peri-Fontan stroke, and to complete the Fontan operation at an earlier age, may lead to reduction of this deterioration.

# **3.2 INTRODUCTION**

Children with cCHD are at high risk for developmental delay. <sup>29</sup> Among the developmental challenges they may experience, limitations in functional abilities have been reported in up to 40%.<sup>126</sup> Functional abilities represent the set of skills that allow a person to perform activities of daily life.<sup>102</sup> Attainment of these abilities is one of the cornerstones of childhood, <sup>127</sup> as they are essential to taking part in different life situations, including taking care of one's self and building relationships with others. Functional abilities develop throughout a child's life; they evolve and expand with age.<sup>102,127</sup> As a result, repeated evaluation of functional abilities is a key component of the assessment of children at risk for developmental delays.<sup>102</sup>

Such evaluation may be particularly important following the Fontan operation. Generally, two open-heart surgeries, numerous lifesaving therapies and repeated hospital stays precede this final step in single ventricle palliation. The added effects of these events place children undergoing the Fontan at high risk for developmental delay.<sup>128</sup> Moreover, although post-Fontan survival rates are high, <sup>25</sup>surviving children often face medical<sup>129</sup> and emotional<sup>130</sup> challenges. In particular, children undergoing the Fontan are at high risk for stroke, <sup>131–134</sup> which on its own can affect functional abilities.<sup>135</sup> However, to date, little is known about the possible impact of the Fontan operation on functional abilities.

We hypothesized that deterioration of functional abilities is not uncommon after the Fontan operation, and that peri-Fontan stroke is often the event leading to this decline. The objectives of this study were i) to determine the frequency of a pre- to post-Fontan deterioration of functional abilities, ii) to ascertain the frequency of peri-Fontan stroke among those with and

49

without a deterioration of functional abilities, and iii) to identify potentially modifiable variables that may predict this deterioration.

### **3.3 METHODS**

This study was conducted with children registered in the WCCPTFP. This inception cohort project prospectively identifies and follows all infants born with congenital heart disease who undergo complex cardiac surgery at  $\leq 6$  weeks of age at the Stollery Children's Hospital (Edmonton, Canada). Even though the pediatric cardiac surgical care for western Canada is regionalized, the neurodevelopmental follow-up of the registered children is conducted in six sites across four provinces. Specific details of this program have been previously reported.<sup>28</sup> This study has approval from the health research ethics boards at each site. Children's parents or legal guardians signed informed

consent.

#### **3.3.1 Participants**

All children registered with the WCCPTFP who underwent a Fontan operation from 1999 to 2016 were eligible for inclusion. To reflect current practices at our institution, children who underwent a Norwood with a modified Blalock-Taussig shunt operation as their first stage palliation were excluded; those who died were also excluded. Finally, children lost to follow-up or who refused or had incomplete Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II <sup>102</sup> questionnaires were excluded from the final analysis.

# 3.3.2 Childhood Clinical Assessments

All children registered with this follow-up program undergo multidisciplinary assessment at approximately 21 months (pre-Fontan) and 4.5 years of age (post-Fontan).<sup>28</sup> At each of these visits, the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II is completed to measure functional abilities. This tool specifically measures what an individual can do "without the assistance of others."<sup>127</sup> In the case of children, the child's primary caregiver completes the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II. For the specific age group of 1 to 5 years, the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II evaluates functional abilities using 10 skill areas. Each skill area has a mean score of 10 and a standard deviation of 3. The skill areas of communication, functional preacademics, and self-direction construct the Conceptual Adaptive Domain; the leisure and social skill areas construct the Social Adaptive Domain; while the self-care, home living, community use, and health and safety skill areas form the Practical Adaptive Domain. These three adaptive domains, combined with the motor skill area, provide a general adaptive composite score (normative population mean of 100 and a standard deviation of 15).

### 3.3.3 Definitions

The presence of deterioration of functional abilities was defined as  $\geq 1$  standard deviation decrease in the post-Fontan general adaptive score in comparison to the pre-Fontan score. Perioperative stroke was defined as clinical evidence of a brain insult<sup>131</sup> happening anytime between the time of Fontan operation and the first 30 days post-operatively. To avoid missing the diagnosis, stroke was identified in several ways. All children's acute medical records during the Fontan hospitalization were retrospectively reviewed for any evidence of acute stroke. The identified strokes were cross-checked with the follow-up program database (prospectively records "abnormal neuroimaging"), and with a review of all neuroimaging done during the

51

Fontan hospitalization. A major post-operative complication was defined as any of: convulsions, cardiopulmonary resuscitation, sepsis, dialysis, need for urgent cardiac catheterization, need for extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, or need for ventricular assist device. Accompanying neurologic impairments are recorded prospectively in the Follow-up Program database. Chronic neuromotor disability<sup>136</sup> was defined as the presence of permanent motor difficulties secondary to a diagnosis of cerebral palsy or acquired brain injury. Permanent sensory hearing impairment was defined as a sensorineural loss or auditory neuropathy bilateral loss of > 25 dB HL from 500 to 4000 Hz. Seizure disorder was defined by the use of antiepileptic medication at the time of the multidisciplinary assessment.

#### **3.3.4 Data Collection**

Demographic data collected prospectively for each child included gestational age, sex, chromosomal abnormality, antenatal diagnosis, main cardiac diagnosis of hypoplastic left heart syndrome and family socioeconomic status (as determined by the Blishen Index).<sup>106</sup> Pre-Fontan data recorded prospectively included presence of recognized disability and number of surgeries with cardiopulmonary by-pass, stage one and stage two surgery type, and age at stage two surgery. Prospectively obtained acute care information in relation to the Fontan included: age and weight, type of Fontan, use of fenestration, use of aortic cross-clamp, use of deep hypothermic circulatory arrest and/or fibrillatory arrest; minutes of cardiopulmonary by-pass; arrival in intensive care intubated; and post-operative day 1 and day 2-5 inotrope score<sup>107</sup>, highest lactate, and red blood cells transfusion requirements; delayed sternal closure, presence of major complication, days in intensive care unit, days of ventilation, and total length of hospital stay including intensive care unit and non-intensive care unit days (Table 1).

#### 3.3.5 Statistical analysis

Continuous variables are presented as means (standard deviation) or medians (interquartile range) and categorical variables as counts and percentages. Frequency of deterioration of functional abilities and peri-Fontan stroke are given as percentage of the assessed survivors with 95% confidence interval. Comparisons between those with and without deterioration of functional abilities were completed using Student t-test for continuous variables and Fisher's exact/chi-square test for categorical variables. Potential predictors of deterioration of functional abilities were analyzed using multivariable logistic regression analysis. Variables with univariate P < 0.10 were presented to the model. Using a likelihood ratio test we examined the combination of covariates to find the best fit for our model. A conditional stepwise forward selection method was used to confirm the final model. Two-sided P values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### **3.4 RESULTS**

## **3.4.1 Description of the Cohort**

During the study period, 192 children registered with the WCCPTFP underwent a Fontan operation at the Stollery Children's Hospital. Of these, 145 were eligible for study inclusion; children were excluded because of having a Norwood with a modified Blalock-Taussig shunt operation (n=29), being too young for 4.5-year-old multidisciplinary assessment (n=11), or dying before 4.5 years (n=7). In addition, 3 children were lost to follow-up, the parents of 4 children refused to participate, and 5 children had incomplete data at the 21-month-assessment. The final study cohort was comprised of 133 children (92% of eligible children) (Figure 3.1).

For the 133 children, mean age at the time of the Fontan operation was 3.3 (0.8) years (median, 3.2) and mean weight was 14 (1.8) kilograms. Sixty-seven (50%) children had HLHS, 61 (46%) had an extra-cardiac Fontan, while 100 (75%) had a fenestrated Fontan. Mean ages at pre- and post-Fontan multidisciplinary assessment were 22 (6) months and 4.6 (0.5) years, respectively. Mean pre- and post-Fontan general adaptive composite scores were 90.6 (17.5) and 88.3 (19.1) (Table 3.1).

A total of 18 (13.5%) children had clinical evidence of peri-Fontan stroke. Mean post-Fontan general adaptive composite score for all 18 children with stroke was 76.9 (21) versus 90.1 (18.3) among children without stroke (p=0.01) (Figure 3.2).

### 3.4.2 Deterioration of Functional Abilities

Pre- to post-Fontan deterioration of functional abilities occurred in 34/133 (26%) children. Of those with deterioration, 19 (56%) had HLHS, 20 (59%) were male, 17 (50%) underwent an extra-cardiac Fontan, and 27 (79%) children had a fenestrated Fontan. Mean pre- to post- Fontan decline was 21.8 points (7.1), 96.3 (17.5) to 74.5 (16.6). Figure 3.3 shows the trajectory of each of the three adaptive domains among those with a deterioration of functional abilities; the practical domain showed the largest decline. Mean age at pre- and post-Fontan multidisciplinary assessment was not statistically different among children with and without deterioration. At the time of their 4.5-year multidisciplinary assessment, children with deterioration of functional abilities were more likely to have a chronic neuromotor disability (p=0.02); otherwise the groups were similar (Table 3.2).

## 3.4.3 Deterioration of Functional Abilities and Stroke

Evidence of peri-Fontan stroke was found in 10/34 (29%) of children with deterioration of functional abilities, and in 8/99 (8%) of children without this deterioration (p=0.002). The most common clinical presentations of stroke were hemiparesis, which occurred in 12/18 (67%) children, 2 of whom also had associated aphasia, and seizures which occurred in 5/18 (28%) children. One child presented with isolated decreased level of consciousness. Fifteen (83%) children had neuroimaging confirming the presence of stroke; the parents of 3 children refused to complete in-hospital neuroimaging, but pediatric neurologists interpreted the child's clinical findings as stroke in the acute period. Most children, 16/18 (89%) were recognized to have had a stroke during the first 10 post-operative days, at a median 6.5 days post-operatively. Two of the 24 children who had deterioration of functional abilities but no recognized peri-operative stroke had surveillance neuroimaging later in life showing evidence of stroke; as timing was unknown, they were not considered as peri-operative stroke in our study.

In those with deterioration of functional abilities, children with stroke had a mean decline in general adaptive composite score of 26.1 (9.6) points, compared to a mean decline of 20 (5.3) points among those without stroke (p=0.08). In addition, children with deterioration of functional abilities and stroke had a statistically significant larger decline in the social domain when compared to those with deterioration of functional abilities but without stroke (25.6 (12) versus 16.9 (8.4); p=0.04). The differences in decline in the other two domains were not statistically significant. Finally, among those with deterioration of functional abilities, both children with and without stroke had their lowest mean composite scores in the practical domain.

# **3.4.4 Prediction of Deterioration of Functional Abilities**

In the univariable analysis, presence of clinical stroke, arrival in intensive care intubated, and age at Fontan were associated with deterioration of functional abilities with a p value <0.1 (P=0.003, P=0.07 and P=0.05 respectively). However, in the multivariable logistic regression, only clinical stroke (multivariable OR 5.00, 95% CI 1.74, 14.36; P=0.003), and older age at Fontan (per year of age, multivariable OR 1.67, 95% CI 1.02, 2.73; P=0.04) were significant predictors of deterioration of functional abilities. No other demographic, patient or operative characteristics were significantly associated with deterioration of functional abilities.

### **3.5 DISCUSSION**

By assessing the trajectory of functional abilities in a large cohort of children undergoing the Fontan operation, we have found that more than one quarter have a pre- to post-Fontan deterioration of functional abilities. In addition, we found this deterioration is frequently associated with peri-Fontan stroke. Overall our cohort of children display pre- and post-Fontan general adaptive composite scores that are lower than the population mean, but still within one standard deviation from population normative values. Of concern, in those recognized as having a deterioration of functional abilities, the mean post-Fontan general adaptive composite score was almost 2 standard deviations below the normative mean.

Different authors have previously identified delays in functional abilities in children surviving open-heart cardiac surgery; Limperopoulos found limitations in functional abilities in up to 40%,<sup>126</sup> Alton et al reported delays in functional abilities both at 21 months and 4.5 years of age,<sup>121,137</sup> and more recently Brosig et al showed functional abilities are a specific area of concern in these children. <sup>34</sup> While longitudinal changes in adaptive behavior have been investigated in certain populations,<sup>138–140</sup> no authors have previously considered the trajectory of functional abilities in relation to the Fontan operation.

Much as cognitive development, functional abilities "are relative to one's age".<sup>141</sup> Acquisition of skills for daily living should develop steadily throughout the childhood years. As children grow and the demands of everyday life increase, functional abilities must expand rather than decline, as we found in 26% of our children.<sup>141</sup> Of the three domains that comprise the general adaptive composite score, we found the practical domain had the greatest decline. This finding is consistent with Laraja et al; they studied 52 children who underwent fetal aortic valvuloplasty finding delays in functional abilities, with practical skills significantly lower than normative population values.<sup>142</sup> Alton et al have reported low self-care skills (part of the practical domain) in children surviving the Norwood operation.<sup>137</sup> It has been proposed that while the learning process is represented in the conceptual domain, and the socialization process in the social domain, the practical domain represents maturation.<sup>143</sup> This impact on maturation might partly explain why more than 50% of adult Fontan survivors are still living at home with their parents, and continue to have specific worries about their health, their abilities to work and to live independently.<sup>43</sup>

Overall, 13.5% of children in our study showed clinical evidence of peri-operative stroke. This is similar to findings from Bellinger et al,<sup>132</sup> but higher than what has been reported by other authors.<sup>131,133,134</sup> While these studies<sup>131,133,134</sup> include all children that underwent a Fontan, our study only included children who underwent the Fontan but who also had their first complex cardiac surgery at  $\leq 6$  weeks (registration criteria). Thus, it is possible that our study may have selected children with a more complex cardiac lesion, which may explain the difference in our findings.

In addition, we found stroke occurred in 29% of the children with deterioration of functional abilities. It is not surprising that stroke can affect functional abilities, as impairments in different functional skills have been described in children with stroke<sup>135</sup> and other types of brain injury.<sup>144,145</sup> Although we initially hypothesized the majority of deterioration of functional abilities would be secondary to stroke, we were unable to find a clear cause for the deterioration of functional abilities in more than half of the children. One explanation for this could be that stroke can explain more of the deterioration of functional abilities cases but is often underrecognized. A recent study from Cheng showed 41% of stroke diagnosis in children with heart disease was found only on surveillance imaging studies.<sup>146</sup> Similar findings were reported by Bellinger et al;<sup>132</sup> they found 40% of strokes in adolescents surviving the Fontan were initially missed by clinical assessment alone. In children, initial symptoms of stroke are often not clear,<sup>147,148</sup> and children with stroke often "grow into their deficits".<sup>149</sup> The fact that among those with deterioration of functional abilities we identified two children with missed strokes of uncertain timing also reflects clinical under-recognition. There are other potential explanations for deterioration of functional abilities. Rempel describes that parents of children with HLHS tend to normalize their children's development as a response to the uncertainty about their children's future.<sup>150</sup> Generally speaking, at 21 months, children do not spend much time with peers. Parents may therefore be more prone to normalize development at that age, giving their children higher scores on the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II than they deserve. After the Fontan, children are older and gradually spend more time with peers, which might lead to less normalization as parents are faced with the reality of what other children the same age are capable of doing.

Importantly, we found that older age at Fontan predicts deterioration of functional abilities. This is not the first study to show that older age at Fontan may be associated with worse post-operative outcomes. Worse post-operative exercise capacity<sup>151</sup> and lower cognitive abilities<sup>152</sup> have been associated with older age at Fontan. Achieving the Fontan circulation later in life means the developing brain continues to be exposed to hypoxia for a longer period. The continuous effect of chronic hypoxia at a time characterized by rapidly increasing cognitive functions and emerging imagination<sup>153</sup> might be particularly deleterious.<sup>154</sup>

We endeavored to construct a clinically relevant definition of deterioration of functional abilities. This would not only allow us to identify children within our own cohort who have experienced a substantive deterioration, but also allow for further research in this area. While half a standard deviation difference has been described to recognize clinically significant changes in adult self-completed questionnaires,<sup>155</sup> in our study we considered a full standard deviation decline would provide more interpretable results; in particular, considering the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II used in this age group is not a self-completed but a parent-completed questionnaire. Moreover, a drop of 1 standard deviation places patients in a different descriptive classification (e.g. from average to below average). Further work correlating deterioration of functional abilities with future skills and educational and career achievements will be important to lend credence to our definition.

Our study has several limitations. On average, the program follow-up assessment took place 12.9 months after the Fontan operation. We would expect that most acute events and interventions that explain deterioration occur at the time of surgery; children are more likely to be in steady state in the year post Fontan. However, it is possible that deterioration of functional abilities occurred due to events we could not identify occurring well before or after the time of the Fontan

operation. In addition, neuroimaging could not be obtained for all children with clinical evidence of stroke, and thus we could not confirm the diagnosis in three children. The data on stroke and its timing were confirmed retrospectively, and thus subject to ascertainment bias. As in any observational study, our results cannot prove cause and effect relationships. A number of children suffered a stroke but did not experience deterioration of functional abilities; the reasons why in certain cases stroke leads to deterioration of functional abilities, and not in others needs to be further investigated. Our study also has several strengths. This is a large cohort of children having the Fontan operation, and long-term follow-up was obtained in 133/145 (92%) of survivors. In addition, other than the diagnosis of stroke, all data on potential predictors of deterioration of functional abilities were obtained prospectively.

## **3.6 CONCLUSION**

Our work shows more than one quarter of children have deterioration of functional abilities following the Fontan operation. At this early stage in development, recognition of a deterioration of functional abilities can help understand future potential life challenges. More importantly, it can guide the use of interventions, proven to improve the functioning of the child.<sup>141,156</sup> We identified two potentially modifiable independent predictors of deterioration of functional abilities after the Fontan operation: peri-operative stroke and older age at Fontan. In addition to prevention of peri-operative stroke, efforts should be made to recognize strokes when they occur to allow for earlier intervention. Finally, completion of the Fontan operation at a younger age may help reduce deterioration of functional abilities, and warrants further study.
Table 3.1: Description of 133 children undergoing the Fontan operation in relation to deterioration of functional abilities: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)

		Deterioration o		
	Total	NO	YES	P-value
	n:133	n:99	n:34	
A. Demographic			I	_
Family SES	44.2 (13.5)	45.3 (13.1)	41 (14.5)	0.11
	42 (34, 54.5)			
Gestational age: weeks	38.8 (1.8)	38.8 (1.8)	38.9 (1.8)	0.90
	39 (38, 40)			
Sex: male	86 (65%)	66 (67%)	20 (59%)	0.41
Chromosomal abnormality: yes	3 (2%)	2 (2%)	1(3%)	0.99
Antenatal Diagnosis: yes	100 (75%)	77 (79%)	23 (68%)	0.20
Main cardiac diagnosis: HLHS	67 (50%)	48 (49%)	19 (56%)	0.46
<b>B. Pre-Operative Fontan</b>		]	I	
Pre-Fontan diagnosed motor or sensory disability	18 (14%)	13 (13%)	5 (15%)	0.78

40 (30%)	31 (31%)	9 (26%)	0.59
90 (68%)	65 (66%)	25 (74%)	
3 (2%)	3 (3%)	0	
48 (36%)	38 (38%)	10 (29%)	0.35
85 (64%)	61 (62%)	24 (71%)	
114 (86%)	83 (85%)	31 (91%)	0.69
4 (3%)	4 (4%)	0	
13 (10%)	10 (10%)	3 (9%)	
1 (1%)	1 (1%)	0	
	90 (68%) 3 (2%) 48 (36%) 85 (64%) 114 (86%) 4 (3%) 13 (10%)	90 (68%) 65 (66%)   3 (2%) 3 (3%)   48 (36%) 38 (38%)   85 (64%) 61 (62%)   114 (86%) 83 (85%)   4 (3%) 4 (4%)   13 (10%) 10 (10%)	90 (68%) $65 (66%)$ $25 (74%)$ $3 (2%)$ $3 (3%)$ $0$ $48 (36%)$ $38 (38%)$ $10 (29%)$ $85 (64%)$ $61 (62%)$ $24 (71%)$ $114 (86%)$ $83 (85%)$ $31 (91%)$ $4 (3%)$ $4 (4%)$ $0$ $13 (10%)$ $10 (10%)$ $3 (9%)$

Age at Glenn (months)	5.8 (1.7)	5.7 (1.5)	5.9 (2.1)	0.58
	5.5 (4.5, 6.5)			
C. Intra-operative Fontan		1		I
Fontan Year	2010 (2.7)	2010 (2.6)	2010 (2.9)	0.69
	2011 (2009, 2013)			
Age at Fontan (years)	3.3 (.8)	3.2 (.8)	3.5 (.9)	0.05
	3.2 (2.78, 3.6)			
Weight at Fontan (Kg)	14 (1.8)	14 (1.8)	14 (1.8)	0.74
	13.9 (12.9, 15)			
Type of Fontan				
-Intra-extracardiac	43 (32%)	33 (33%)	10 (29%)	0.93
-Extracardiac	61 (46%)	44 (44%)	17 (50%)	
-Lateral Tunnel	26 (20%)	20 (20%)	6 (18%)	
-Other	3 (2%)	2 (2%)	1 (3%)	
Fenestrated	100 (75%)	73 (74%)	27 (79%)	0.51
CPB minutes	89.9 (35.6)	90.5 (36.8)	88.5 (32.1)	0.78

	86 (67, 104)			
X-clamp used	78 (59%)	59 (60%)	19 (60%)	0.70
DHCA used	9 (7%)	7 (7%)	2 (6%)	0.85
Fibrillation used	27 (20%)	19 (19%)	8 (24%)	0.59
Arrival in PICU intubated	35 (26%)	22 (22%)	13 (38%)	0.07
C. Post-Operative Fontan				
Day 1 inotrope score*	7.4 (8.2)	7.4 (8.3)	7.6 (8.1)	0.90
	5 (2, 10)			
Day1 Lactate highest mmol/L	4.4 (2.1)	4.4 (2.3)	4.4 (1.7)	0.97
	3.9 (3, 5.3)			
Dayl Lowest Arterial pH	7.3 (0.05)	7.3 (0.05)	7.3 (0.05)	0.88
	7.28 (7.3, 7.3)			
Day1 red blood cells transfusion required	20 (15%)	14 (14%)	6 (18%)	0.62
Day 2-5 inotrope score*	3.9 (8.5)	3.6 (8.1)	5.2 (9.6)	0.34
	0 (0,4)			
Day 2-5 highest lactate	2.4 (1.8)	2.3 (1.8)	2.7 (1.4)	0.15

	1.9 (1.4, 2.9)			
Day 2-5 Lowest Arterial pH	7.3 (0.1)	7.3 (0.1)	7.3 (0.1)	0.80
	7.3 (7.2, 7.4)			
Day 2-5 red blood cells transfusion required	19 (14%)	14 (14%)	5 (15%)	0.88
Delayed sternal closure	7 (5%)	5 (5%)	2 (6%)	0.99
Clinical Stroke**	18 (14%)	8 (8%)	10 (29%)	0.002
Days in ICU	5.7 (14.3)	5.18 (13.1)	7.21 (17.6)	0.48
	3 (2, 4)			
Days of ventilation	1.28 (2.80	1.18 (2.85)	1.56 (2.7)	0.50
	0 (0,1)			
Length of stay (days)	16.9 (24.5)	16.74 (25.1)	17.41 (23.2)	0.89
	10 (8, 16)			
Major complication post Fontan***	19 (12%)	14 (11%)	5 (13%)	0.78

\*Calculated as per Wernovsky and colleagues.<sup>107</sup>

IS = dopamine dose ( $\mu g/kg/min$ ) + dobutamine dose ( $\mu g/kg/min$ ) + 100 × epinephrine dose ( $\mu g/kg/min$ )

\*\*History of peri-Fontan stroke was present in 1/47 (2%) excluded children (1/7 died, 0/11 too young for assessment, 0/29 Norwood BT); and in 1/12 (8%) of the children with incomplete Follow-up (1/5 incomplete 21-months ABAS-II, 0/4 parents refused, 0/3 lost to follow-up).

\*\*\*Major post-operative complication was defined as any of: convulsions, cardiopulmonary resuscitation, sepsis, dialysis, need for urgent cardiac catheterization, need for extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, or need for ventricular assist device.

Abbreviations: CPB: cardiopulmonary bypass –DFA: deterioration of functional abilities- DHCA: deep hypothermic circulatory arrest- HLHS: Hypoplastic left heart syndrome - ICU: intensive care unit- PaO2: arterial partial pressure of oxygen- PICU: pediatric intensive care unit-SES: socioeconomic status.

Outcome Variables	Total	Deterioration	of Functional	p-value
	n=133	Abi	lities	_
		No	Yes	
		n=99	n=34	
Height Z-score	-0.73 (1.1)	-0.67 (1.1)	-0.92 (1.2)	0.25
	-0.6 (-1.5, 0)			
Weight Z-score	-0.37 (1.1)	-0.27 (1.03)	-0.66 (1.17)	0.07
	-0.2 (-1, 0.5)			
Cardiac meds required yes	126 (95%)	93 (94%)	33 (97%)	0.68
Number of hospitalizations	0.67 (1.5)	0.56 (1.3)	1 (2.2)	0.46
not related to cardiac	0 (0, 1)			
treatment				
Number of hospitalizations	1.89 (1.5)	1.95 (1.5)	1.74 (1.4)	0.16
related to cardiac treatment	2 (1,2)			
Seizure disorder	4 (3%)	3 (3%)	1 (3%)	0.99
Sensorineural hearing loss,	12 (9%)	8 (8%)	4 (12%)	0.50
bilateral				
Chronic Neuromotor	16 (12%)	8 (8%)	8 (24%)	0.02
Disability				

Table 3.2: Childhood profile in relation to Deterioration of Functional Abilities following the Fontan operation: n = 133, mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%).

Figure 3.1 Flowchart of death, lost, excluded and assessed children undergoing the Fontan operation from 1999 to 2016. (WCCPTFP: Western Canadian Complex Pediatric Therapies Follow-up Program. Norwood BT: Norwood with a modified Blalock-Taussing shunt. ABAS-II: Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II).



Figure 3.2 Stroke leads to deterioration of functional abilities (n=133). Pre- and Post-Fontan General Adaptive Composite scores (mean and standard deviation): for those without clinical peri-operative stroke 90.2 (17) to 90.1 (18.3); for those with clinical peri-operative stroke 92.9 (20.7) to 76.9 (21).





Figure 3.3 The trajectory of the three adaptive domain's scores for children with Deterioration of functional abilities (n=34). Pre- and Post-Fontan scores (mean and standard deviation) for each domain were as follow: Social Domain 101.7 (18.3) to 83 (15.5), Conceptual Domain 98.8 (17.8) to 80.8 (17.4), Practical Domain 93.8 (17.2) to 72.3 (15.5).



## **Chapter 4: Gastrostomy Tube Feeding after Neonatal Complex Cardiac Surgery Identifies**

# the Need for Early Developmental Intervention

### 4.1 ABSTRACT

**Objectives:** To compare the proportion of developmental delay in early complex cardiac surgery (CCS) survivors with and without gastrostomy tube feeding (GTF). To explore acute care predictors of GTF that might help improve care in CCS survivors.

**Study Design**: This comparison study of two groups within an inception cohort included 334 CCS survivors after cardio-pulmonary bypass at  $\leq 6$  weeks of age (2005-2012) who did not require extracorporeal membrane oxygenation or heart transplantation. Children were assessed at 21±3 months with the Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition and the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition: General Adaptive Composite score. Delay was determined by scores >2 SD below mean. Chi-square test compared groups. Predictors of GTF were analyzed using Multiple Logistic Regression analysis, results expressed as Odds Ratio (OR) with 95% Confidence Interval (CI).

**Results**: 67/334 (20%) of survivors had GTF any time before the 21-month assessment. Developmental delays in children with GTF were: cognitive 16(24%), motor 18(27%), language 24(36%) <u>vs.</u> without GTF 7(3%), 8(3%) and 32(12%) respectively (P<0.001). Gastrostomy group had almost eight times the number of children delayed on the General Adaptive Composite score. Independent OR for GTF are: presence of a chromosomal abnormality, OR:4.6(95%CI:1.8,12.0) (P=0.002), single ventricle anatomy, OR:3.4(95%CI:1.7, 6.8) (P<0.001), total postoperative days of open sternum, OR:1.15(95%CI: 1.1,1.3)(P=0.031) and total number of hospital days at CCS, OR:1.03(95%CI:1.1, 1.04)(P=0.002). **Conclusion**: GTF identifies CCS survivors at risk for delay, who would benefit from Early Developmental Intervention. The described mostly non-modifiable predictors may guide

counselling of these children's families.

#### **4.2 INTRODUCTION**

Recent improvements in diagnosis, surgical techniques and overall care of children with congenital heart disease (CHD) have resulted in increased survival rates.<sup>157</sup> More recently, the focus of attention has been shifting to improving developmental outcomes as it is well recognized that children with CHD surviving complex cardiac surgeries (CCS) are at risk for neurodevelopmental disabilities.<sup>5</sup>

In the last decades, early developmental intervention (EDI) programs have become a key element in the assistance of children who have, or are at risk of having, developmental delays. EDI provides multidisciplinary services to children from birth to school entry to "promote children's health and well-being, enhance emerging competencies, minimize developmental delays, remediate existing or merging disabilities, prevent functional deterioration, and promote adaptive parenting and overall family functioning".<sup>158</sup> EDI is known to positively impact outcomes across developmental domains, including motor, language, cognitive and social/emotional development, overall health, as well as family empowerment.<sup>87,159,160</sup> Prompt recognition of the need for referral is essential to provide support as early as possible.

The primary goal of gastrostomy tube feeding (GTF) is to enhance growth and nutrition. Indications for GTF usually include children with swallowing difficulties, poor oral intake, feeding disorders and/or congenital anomalies.<sup>161,162</sup>Although initiation of GTF might at times represent a challenging decision for parents and caregivers, studies have shown the positive impact GTF has on the overall health and outcomes of children requiring non-oral feedings.<sup>163–</sup> <sup>165</sup> A recent study showed benefits included reduced vomiting, increased oral intake, improved parent and child relation and satisfaction during meals.<sup>166</sup>

Feeding difficulties are a common obstacle in the postoperative period after CCS for CHD.<sup>39</sup> Nutritional challenges present in children with CHD are generally the result of reduced caloric intake, reduced intestinal absorption associated with increased energy loss. <sup>163</sup> It has been estimated that approximately 10-18% of children require GTF after their initial CCS. <sup>39,167</sup> Feeding difficulties in this population might have different origins including laryngopharyngeal dysfunction, present in approximately 48% of patients after the Norwood procedure, underlying neurological conditions and vocal cord paralysis.<sup>40</sup>

It is also known that in general, children with developmental or acquired disabilities are at greater risk for requirement of GTF.<sup>165</sup> We hypothesized the presence of GTF in an infant at any time after the first CCS could potentially be used as a simple identifier for an increased risk of the presence of developmental delay and need for EDI. The main objective of this study is to compare the proportion of different types of developmental delay in CCS survivors with and without GTF. A secondary objective of the present study is to explore and better understand preand post-CCS predictors of GTF that might help improve care and counseling of these children's families.

## **4.3 METHODS**

## 4.3.1 Design

This study is part of an inception cohort follow-up project conducted in six Developmental/Rehabilitation referral sites in western Canada: Vancouver, British Columbia; Edmonton and Calgary, Alberta; Regina and Saskatoon, Saskatchewan; and Winnipeg, Manitoba.<sup>28</sup> Infants were identified at the time of first CCS and followed prospectively. At the time of the first CCS, predetermined demographic, pre-operative, intra-operative, and postoperative variables were collected. The need for GTF at any time is recorded. At the study center GTF is indicated when tube feeding extends beyond 30 days; delay in the initiation may be secondary to parental refusal or delayed referral to a surgeon. The health research ethics boards at each site approved the study, and all parents or legal guardians provided written consent.

## 4.3.2 Subjects

Participants included infants who had CCS at  $\leq 6$  weeks requiring cardio-pulmonary bypass between 2005 and 2012 at the Stollery Children's Hospital, Edmonton, Canada; and who did not require extracorporeal membrane oxygenation or heart transplantation at any time prior to the 21-month assessment. Children who died prior to the 21-month assessment and those lost to follow-up were excluded. We also excluded children assessed with the Bayley Scales of Infant Development, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition (BSID-II)<sup>168</sup> rather than the Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, 3<sup>rd</sup> Edition (Bayley-III)<sup>169</sup> and those children for whom assessment results were yet not available.

# 4.3.3 Early Childhood Clinical Assessments

Multi-disciplinary assessments were performed at 21 months of age at each of the referral sites. Certified pediatric psychologists and psychometrists administered the Bayley-III<sup>169</sup> (cognitive, language, motor) and the Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II (ABAS-II):<sup>102</sup> General Adaptive Composite. Delay in both measures was determined by scores >2 SD below mean, i.e. scores in the lowest 2.27% of normative population. The Bayley-III<sup>169</sup> is an individually administered test that assesses the cognitive, language (receptive and expressive communication) and motor (fine and gross motor skills) functioning of infants between 1 month and 42 months of age. The child's chronological age is calculated at the time of the testing,

adjusting for prematurity until 24 months of age. This widely used tool identifies risk for developmental delay giving useful information to assist clinicians in determining the need for EDI. Each of the five subtest results are derived as scaled scores that range from 1–19, with a mean of 10 and a standard deviation (SD) of 3. These are then converted into composite scores with a mean of 100 and a SD of 15. The ABAS-II,<sup>102</sup> a caregiver completed questionnaire, measures the functional and realistic-for-age skills necessary for independent daily living using nine skill areas grouped into three composite domains: conceptual, social, and practical which combined with the motor skill area give the General Adaptive Composite score, reflective of functional abilities (mean of 100 and a SD of 15). Family socioeconomic status was determined by the Blishen Index,<sup>106</sup> an indicator dependent on employment, education, and prestige value of an occupation, based on the main family wage earner with a population mean of 43 and SD of 13. Maternal education was recorded in years of schooling at the time of the 21-month assessment.

## 4.3.4 Acute care variables

Acute care information (Table 4.1) included birth gestation (37 completed weeks considered term), sex, chromosomal abnormality, antenatal diagnosis; pre-operative and post-operative (day 1-5 and day 6-10) highest plasma lactate, inotrope score;<sup>107</sup> total postoperative days with an open sternum; age, weight, single ventricle cardiac defect, cardio-pulmonary bypass time, X-clamp time, and use of deep hypothermic circulatory arrest at first CCS; the overall at first CCS presence of pre- or post-operative sepsis, cardio-pulmonary resuscitation, vocal cord paralysis, dialysis; and the number of ventilated days and hospital days.

# 4.3.5 Statistical Analysis

Categorical variables are presented as proportions and continuous variables are presented as means (SD) or medians (IQR). Frequency of gastrostomy tube requirement is given as percentage of assessed survivors, using 95% confidence intervals (CI). Descriptive variables for outcomes were analyzed with Student *t* test and chi-square test. Multiple logistic regression analysis included demographic, operative and peri-operative predictors of GTF having *P* value <0.10 after screening for multicollinearity. Results are expressed as odds ratios (OR) with 95% CI; significance considered at <0.05. Data analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistic Data Editor Version 22. Results were confirmed with the Akaike model selection using R software version 3.2.1.

## **4.4 RESULTS**

Four hundred and seven children had neonatal CCS requiring cardio-pulmonary bypass; none had extracorporeal membrane oxygenation or heart transplantation prior to the 21-month assessment. Of these 407, 35 (8.6%) died. From the 372 survivors, 18 (5%) were lost to followup, eight (2%) were assessed using the BSID-II<sup>168</sup> rather than the Bayley-III<sup>169</sup> and for 12 (3%) their assessment results were not yet available. The remaining 334 (90%) received multidisciplinary assessment at a mean age of  $21\pm 3$  months and were included in this study. (Figure 4.1) A total of 111(33%) children had single ventricle anatomy, 123 (37%) had Transposition of Great Arteries, 34 (10%) had Total Anomalous Pulmonary Venous Connection repair and 66 (20%) had other cardiac abnormalities.

GTF was required in 67 (20%) survivors at any time before the 21-month assessment. Of these, 35 (52%) had single ventricle anatomy, 48 (72%) were males, 10 (15%) had a chromosomal abnormality and 44 (65.7%) had antenatal diagnosis. (Table 4.1) Two (4.5%) had

intestinal malrotation requiring the Ladd procedure.

At the 21-month assessment 12 (18%) still required GTF. Overall 47 (70%) continue to require GTF after the age of 6 months.

#### 4.4.1 Childhood profile in relation to requirement of Gastrostomy tube feeding

The comparison of the different types of developmental delay between children with and without GTF are found in Table 4.2. Comparing the Bayley-III language and motor subtests, 24% of children with GTF presented receptive language delay, 25.4% expressive language delay, 15% fine motor delay and 31.3% gross motor delay versus 5.6%, 6%, 0.7% and 4.1% present respectively in children without GTF (P<0.001). Calculating the developmental age equivalent scores of these children, "average age in months at which a given raw score is typical,"<sup>169</sup> the level of receptive and expressive communication skills in the GTF group is equivalent to those skills normally present in a 10-month-old, while the fine and gross motor function is equivalent to those of an 11-month-old.

Overall in the GTF group cognitive delay was eight times more common, language delay was three times more common and motor delay was nine times more common than among CCS survivors without GTF requirement. The GTF group had almost 8 times more the number of children delayed on functional abilities as shown by the General Adaptive Composite than the non-GTF group. Higher rates of associated health problems, including poor growth, number of hospitalizations, need for specialist involvement and need for chronic medication, were also evident in the GTF group.

Among children requiring GTF, 94% of the children with cognitive delays, 79% of the children with language delays and 94% of the children with motor delays, required GTF to

continue after the age of 6 months. Analysis according to time to GTF placement showed no significant difference in delay.

Omitting those children with single ventricle anatomy from the analysis, results showed the following delays in those with GTF: cognitive 41%, language 47%, motor 38%, functional abilities 50% versus no GTF 2%, 11%, 2.3%, and 5% respectively (P<0.001). The frequency of chromosomal abnormalities in this subgroup of children with biventricular defects and GTF was 31.3%.

Finally, omitting 25 children with chromosomal abnormalities from the analysis, and comparing the remaining children with and without GTF, statistically significant differences were still found in cognitive (18% vs. 2%), language (33% vs. 10%), motor (20% vs. 2%) and functional abilities (35% vs. 4%) (P<0.001).

## 4.4.2 Predictors of Gastrostomy tube feeding requirement

Univariate and multiple logistic regression analysis found independent statistically significant OR for requirement of GTF any time after first CCS were: presence of a chromosomal abnormality, OR: 4.6 (95%CI:1.8,12.0) (P=0.002), single ventricle anatomy, OR:3.4 (95%CI:1.7, 6.8) (P<0.001), total postoperative days of open sternum, OR:1.15 (95%CI: 1.1,1.3)(P=0.031) and total number of hospital days at first CCS, OR:1.03 (95%CI:1.1, 1.04)(P=0.002)

#### **4.5 DISCUSSION**

This study shows that among children with CHD surviving early CCS, the presence of GTF, a useful and much utilized way of enhancing nutrition, can be used as a simple identifier

for increased developmental delay and the need for EDI. Overall 20% of survivors required GTF any time prior to their 21-month assessment. This is somewhat higher than what has been described by Kogon and his group who reported an overall 10% of gastrostomy in newborns following CHD surgery.<sup>39</sup> In their study, 30% of children did not require cardio-pulmonary bypass, and only children who had cardiac surgery within the first 15 days of life were included. These differences from our cohort might explain their lower frequency of GTF. Our described frequency is closer to the 18% reported in children after the Norwood procedure for HLHS.<sup>167</sup>

We found the Bayley-III and ABAS-II scores obtained at the 21-month multidisciplinary assessment showed that children with GTF present with higher rates of developmental delay including cognitive, language and motor delay, together with functional abilities delay as identified by caregivers when compared with children without GTF. The delay might have been greater if the BSID-II would have been used, as studies suggest results of the latest version of this tool, the Bayley-III are usually higher and might overestimate children's abilities.<sup>170,171</sup> Recent research proposes usage of cut-off score <85 rather than <70 in the cognitive and language subtests of the Bayley-III to better define moderate and severe developmental delay.<sup>172</sup>

More than half of the children with GTF and delays still required the GTF after the age of 6 months. This high proportion might indicate that continued need for GTF after 6 months of life might be a stronger indicator of developmental delay and need for EDI. Results also showed the level of development of children with GTF and delays >2 SD is 9 to 10 months behind expected for age. Therefore, EDI strategies starting at the developmental level of the child would be essential to provide appropriate activities and support the optimal development of the child, i.e. strengthening parent-child interactions, encouraging parents to introduce simple and new words while listening and responding to early vocalizations.

Half of the children with GTF had single ventricle defects, this is in keeping what has been shown in previous studies describing more difficulty with feeding and weight gain in the post-operative period comparing patients with HLHS and less complex cardiac defects.<sup>173</sup> Nonetheless, after excluding all the children with single ventricle defects from the analysis, delays were still more prominent among children with biventricular cardiac defects and GTF. Similar results were found when excluding children with chromosomal abnormalities; children with GTF requirements continued to present with higher rates of delays in all areas of development. This supports the idea that not only patients with single ventricle defects or chromosomal abnormalities should be seen as developmentally vulnerable, but that special attention needs to be paid to all children requiring GTF.

The reasons for a higher frequency of delay in children requiring GTF may be the result of a combination of factors, including some of these children being sicker, longer periods of hospitalization, and associated underlying neurological conditions. The presence of the gastrostomy tube in the abdomen might also lead to avoidance of "tummy time", a well-known position that contributes to motor skills development allowing strengthening of the shoulder muscles, full rotation of the neck and development of antigravity extensor control.<sup>174</sup> Decreased time in prone position has been found to be associated with delayed achievement of gross motor milestones.<sup>175</sup> EDI would provide the families of these children with useful resources to promote motor development, as well as it would provide support to prevent the already described oral aversion and the long-term complications with eating and drinking skills.<sup>176</sup>

It is important to recognize that among children without GTF, the frequency of cognitive and motor delay is similar to what is seen in the general population, compared with normative data. The number of children needing GTF any time before the age of 21 months could then be used as

an outcome measure of acute care. Increasing the number of CCS survivors that feed well and do not require GTF could reflect healthier children and improved acute care.

Finally, our analysis showed GTF requirement is 4.6 times more common in children with chromosomal abnormalities, and 3.4 times more frequent in children with single ventricle defects, both possibly described as "patient-specific factors".<sup>177</sup> Children with single ventricle defects and children with chromosomal abnormalities have already been recognized to be at greater risk for feeding difficulties and slow weight gain.<sup>173,178</sup> In addition to this, the odds of requiring GTF increases by 1.15 for each day the sternum remains open in the postoperative period. Delayed sternal closure is commonly used in children with or at risk of hemodynamic instability after CCS.<sup>179</sup> This supports the findings by Kogon and colleagues.<sup>39</sup> who found arriving to intensive care unit with an open sternum was a risk factor for the development of feeding difficulties including GTF. Finally, the OR for GTF is 1.03 for each day added to the hospitalization period at CCS. Prolonged hospital stay has already been associated with poor outcomes in this population, including late neurological morbidity.<sup>74</sup> All of the described predictors are not likely to be modifiable conditions that could lead to a decrease in the requirement of GTF. However, these predictors might be useful in guiding the counseling of these children's families.

The high proportion of children assessed at 21 months of age is a strength of this study. The main limitation is the lack of uniform criteria for the indication of GTF, which is dependent upon referral practices and medical team preferences. In addition, this study did not determine underlying conditions, such as oral feeding dysfunction or muscle weakness. The aim was to determine whether the simple and obvious visible finding of having GTF may allow prompt identification of high risk children for referral to early developmental intervention. Finally,

delays in functional abilities might have been overestimated as feeding skills, already known to be impacted in these children, are part of the practical domain represented in the overall General Adaptive Composite score.

## **4.6 CONCLUSION**

Developmental delays are more common among CCS survivors presenting with need for GTF; almost 8 times more frequent in some areas of development. The major contribution of this study is a simple way to enhance prompt identification of at risk survivors after CCS to maximize the benefits of EDI. With the already recognized advantages that GTF brings to survivors requiring nutritional support, early recognition of possible delays and prompt referral to EDI may lead to enhancement of their overall development. General pediatricians, cardiologists, surgeons and acute care staff working without multidisciplinary teams or where psychological assessments are not available might find this information useful. Referral to EDI should not be delayed. Community EDI programs will also benefit from these results that provide a clear picture of the different types of delay in this particular population.

Table 4.1: Description of 2-year-old children in relation to gastrostomy tube feeding after early complex cardiac surgery, n=334: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)

		Gastros	stomy		
		Tube Fe	eeding		P-value
	Total			$X^2$	
	n=334			t-test	
		No	Yes		
		n=267	n=67		
				•	
A. Pre-operative first CCS					
Family socioeconomic status*	44.1 (14.7)	44.2 (14.72)	43.5 (14.72)	0.332	0.74
status ·	42 (34, 54)				
Mother total schooling:	13.8 (2.9)	13.9 (2.9)	13.6 (2.7)	0.585	0.559
years	13.5 (12, 16)				
Birth gestation: weeks	38.7 (1.9)	38.7(1.9)	38.7(1.9)	0.08	0.936
	39 (38, 40)				
Sex: male	220 (65.9%)	172 (64.4%)	48 (71.6%)	1.24	0.265
Chromosomal abnormality	25 (7.5%)	15 (5.6%)	10 (14.9%)	6.7	0.01

		Gas	trostomy		
		Tube	e Feeding		P-value
	Total			$X^2$	
	n=334			t-test	
		No	Yes		
		n=267	n=67		
Antenatal diagnosis	162 (48.5%)	118 (44.2%)	44 (65.7%)	9.89	0.002
Inotrope score**	5.6 (8.65)	5.6 (8.3)	5.6 (10)	-0.004	0.996
	0 (0, 10)				
Highest plasma lactate	3 (2.5)	3.1 (2.7)	2.8 (1.5)	0.616	0.54
level: mmol/L	2.3 (1.8, 3.4)				
B. Intra-operative first CCS					
Age at surgery: days	13.9 (10.2)	13.7 (10.2)	14.4 (10.4)	-0.486	0.627
	10 (7, 16)				
Single Ventricle	83 (24.9%)	48 (18%)	35 (52.2%)	33.67	<0.001
Weight: Kg	3.4(0.6)	3.4 (0.6)	3.4 (0.602)	-0.177	0.86
	3390 (3, 3.8)				

		Gast	trostomy		
		Tube	e Feeding		P-value
	Total			$X^2$	
	n=334			t-test	
		No	Yes		
		n=267	n=67		
CPB: min	110.2 (41.8) 102 (80, 138.3)	110.1 (41.7)	110.8 (42.6)	-0.117	0.9
X-clamp time: min	56.2 (23.8) 55 (37, 70)	56.8 (24.3)	53.7 (21.7)	0.969	0.33
DHCA: yes	240 (71.9%)	184 (68.9%)	56 (83.6%)	5.7	0.017
C. Post-operative: first Co	CS				
Day 1-5 highest plasma lactate: mmol/L	4.9 (2.2) 4.55 (3.3, 6.2)	4.8 (2.2)	5.3 (2.2)	-1.64	0.1
Day 1-5 highest inotrope score	10.7 (7.8)   10 (5, 15)	10 (7.6)	13.6 (8.2)	-3.45	0.001

		Gastr	ostomy		
		Tube	Feeding		P-value
	Total			X <sup>2</sup>	
	n=334			t-test	
		No	Yes		
		n=267	n=67		
Day 6-10 highest plasma	1.4 (0.9)	1.37 (0.9)	1.5 (1.2)	-1.04	0.3
lactate mmol/L	1.2 (1, 1.5)				
Day 6-10 highest inotrope	1.8 (3.5)	1.6 (3.5)	2.5 (3.3)	-1.96	0.005
score	0 (0, 2)				
Postoperative open	2.3 (2.7)	2.1 (2.5)	4.1(2.8)	-5.84	<0.001
sternum (days)	3 (0, 4)				
D. Overall 1 <sup>st</sup> operation					
Sepsis	28 (8.4%)	19 (7.1%)	9 (13.4%)	2.783	0.095
CPR	9 (2.7%)	3 (1.1%)	6 (9%)	12.53	< 0.001
Vocal Cord Paralysis	26 (7.8%)	13 (4.9%)	13 (19.4%)	18.5	< 0.001
Dialysis	42 (12.6%)	26 (9.7%)	16 (23.9%)	9.75	0.002

		Gastros	tomy		
		Tube Fe	eeding		P-value
	Total			$X^2$	
	n=334			t-test	
		No	Yes		
		n=267	n=67		
All ventilated days	12.81 (9.5) 10 (6, 16)	11.6 (8.1)	17.63 (12.6)	-3.72	<0.001
All hospital days	26 (17.6) 21 (14, 31)	23.2 (14.6)	37.3 (23.44)	-4.7	<0.001

Variables with a *P*-value <0.1 were entered into the Multiple Logistic Regression analysis

\*Blishen Index <sup>106</sup> \*\* Inotrope Score <sup>107</sup>

Table 4.2: Childhood profile in relation to gastrostomy tube feeding after early complex cardiac surgery, n=334: mean (SD), median (interquartile range), n (%)

		Gastrostom	y Tube Feeding		
	Total n=334	No n=267	Yes n=67	χ2 t-test	ρ-value
Outcome Variables					
Height Z-score	-0.39 (1.31) -0.2 (-1.1, 0.32)	-0.17 (1.22)	-1.26 (1.34)	5.6	<0.001
Weight Z-score	-0.28 (1.25) -0.11 (-1.1, 0.5)	-0.15 (1.26)	-0.81 (1.06)	4.35	<0.001
Head Circumference Z-score	-0.32 (1.23) 0 (-0.6, 0.63)	0.05 (1.15)	-0.38 (1.47)	2.21	0.03
Number of hospitalizations not related to cardiac treatment	0.7 (1.4) 0 (0,1)	0.5 (1)	1.6 (2.2)	-6.01	<0.001
Number of hospitalizations related to cardiac treatment	0.6 (1.1) 0 (0,1)	0.5 (0.9)	1.2 (1.4)	-5.26	<0.001

Number of specialist seen excluding	2.3 (1.9)	2 (1.5)	3.3 (2.5)	-5.39	< 0.001
attending doctor	2 (1,3)				
Medication for Chronic cardiac disease: yes	117 (35%)	69 (25.8%)	48 (71.6%)	49.36	< 0.001
Medication for Chronic Pulmonary disease: yes	30 (9%)	15 (5.6%)	15 (22.4%)	18.43	<0.001
Bayley-III cognitive <70	23 (6.9%)	7 (2.6%)	16 (23.9%)	37.75	< 0.001
Bayley-III cognitive Composite Score	92.4 (14.3)	94.7 (12.2)	82.9 (17.7)	5.17	< 0.001
	95 (85, 100)				
Bayley-III language <70	56 (16.8%)	32 (12%)	24 (35.8%)	21.8	<0.001
Bayley-III language Composite Score	88 (17.8)	90.7 (16.2)	77.3 (19.5)	5.2	< 0.001
	89 (77, 100)				
Bayley-III motor <70	26 (7.8%)	8 (3%)	18 (26.9%)	42.51	< 0.001
Bayley-III motor Composite Score	90.9 (15.6)	94.2 (13.4)	77.7 (16.9)	7.4	< 0.001
	94 (82, 100)				
ABAS General Adaptive Composite <70	39 (11.7%)	13 (4.9%)	26 (38.8%)	59.81	< 0.001
ABAS General Adaptive Composite Score	91.3 (17.7)	94.6 (14.8)	78.16 (21.9)	5.8	< 0.001
	92 (80.7, 102.3)				

Figure 4.1: Flowchart of death, lost, and assessed children after complex cardiac surgery at  $\leq 6$  weeks of age from the years 2005-2012.



### **Chapter 5: Conclusion**

This PhD thesis explores three topics that have not been described previously in the literature. In so doing, it adds valuable information to the current understanding of the neurodevelopmental challenges that may affect children with cCHD, as well as to the potential variables that could be modified to prevent disability.

## **5.1 SUMMARY OF FINDINGS**

The three projects focus on children followed longitudinally by the WCCPTFP, an inception cohort follow up program that identifies children undergoing CCS in early life at the Stollery Children's Hospital, and follows them prospectively across western Canada. The program is intended to provide services for the children and their families while looking to improve the quality of their care through the study of outcomes research.

The first project looked specifically at the presence of CND in kindergarten-aged children with cCHD. We found CND is not uncommon, affecting 6% of all CCS survivors and almost 10% of those requiring more than one CCS. Most children with CND present with spasticity and unilateral distribution, and can ambulate without the need of a mobility device. Contrary to what would be generally expected, the presumed events leading to a diagnosis of CND rarely happened in the early postoperative period, and over a quarter of all events happened while the child was waiting for the first CCS. Finally, older age at first CCS, high pre-operative lactate levels at the first CCS, and having had more than one CCS were found to be statistically significant predictors of CND.

In the second project, the focus was narrowed to those children undergoing the Fontan operation. We aimed to better understand the impact of this operation on the functional abilities

of children, and its potential relation with stroke (an already recognized peri-operative complication). Overall, more than a quarter of children experienced deterioration of functional abilities following the Fontan operation. Importantly, the greatest decline was seen in the practical domain of functional abilities, which may explain the challenges currently seen in the young-adult population of Fontan survivors.<sup>43</sup> Both peri-operative stroke and older age at Fontan were statistically significant predictors of the decline of functional abilities.

The third and final project aimed to investigate the possible relationship between the use of a GTF any time before the 21-month assessment and developmental delays. Findings suggest GTF identifies CCS survivors at risk for developmental delay who would benefit from developmental intervention. Although mostly not modifiable conditions, the presence of chromosomal anomaly, single ventricle anatomy, the number of post-operative days with open sternum and the total number of hospital days at CCS were predictors of GTF requirements before 21-month assessment. Although GTF is not thought to be causally related to developmental delays, the presence of GTF did permit identification of those at high risk of delay who would benefit from intervention.

# **5.2 IMPROVING "PARTICIPATION"**

These three projects relate to each other on multiple levels: a) they review young children experiencing cardiac surgery early in life, b) they all examine developmental outcomes, and c) they determine potentially modifiable predictors of the studied patient-relevant outcomes. As a developmental pediatrician, it is essential for me to recognize these three projects all relate to the concept of *participation*, defined as the "ability of the child to be involved in meaningful and age appropriate life situations".<sup>180</sup> In recent years, and thanks to a paradigm shift initiated by the

World Health Organization and its International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health for children and Youth (ICF-CY) framework,<sup>180</sup> disability is no longer interpreted based on the medical condition, but more importantly is based on the actual functional consequences of the condition and the limits that these functional consequences impose for the participation of children in daily life.<sup>181</sup>

As a consequence, as stated by Imms and colleagues, "participation in meaningful life activities should be an essential intervention goal."<sup>182</sup> Children's participation can be enhanced when health professionals anticipate and recognize developmental challenges early, permitting directed interventions and directed family and community counseling. The end goal is to impact the child's environmental/personal factors so that the recognized "activity limitations"<sup>180</sup> that result from their developmental challenges, do not translate to a "participation restriction."<sup>180</sup>

In the context of cCHD, and specifically in the context of this PhD work, the following are implications:

a) Given that 6% of kindergarten children who have undergone CCS present CND, special attention should be paid to their physical examination. Clinical signs of CND should be specifically ruled out. This is especially important if we think that most children present as GMFCS level I and II, which means that their clinical signs may be particularly subtle. An earlier CND diagnosis can lead to earlier intervention (for example: constraint induced movement therapy), as well as to modifications to their environments in order to facilitate the child reaching their full potential for participation.

- b) As another example, even if it takes years of work and collaboration to lower the rate of peri Fontan stroke, even now we can actively look for and recognize those with a post-Fontan decline in functional abilities. Once deterioration is recognized, then interventions should be directed to address the child's difficulties and improve dailylife participation (for example: adaptive skills training).
- c) Finally, recognition of developmental challenges in pre-school children who have or have required GTF can lead to prompt referral to early intervention, especially since current data show that despite the high frequency of developmental delays in children of cCHD, use of EDI remains low. <sup>183</sup>

#### **5.3 IMPLICATIONS FOR RESEARCH AND PRACTICE**

These three projects have not only led to a better understanding of the neurodevelopmental profile of children with CHD; they have provided me with a significant learning experience. This has both changed the way I consider future research and impacted my clinical work as a developmental pediatrician. It will be useful to recapitulate, in this conclusion, some of the most important insights I have gained in these last four years of PhD work.

• The complex association between organic disease and the developing brain. The link between the developing brain and the organic disease is an endless process affected by multiple different factors. Focusing exclusively on the surgical procedure or the disease itself as potential explanations for the developmental challenges limits the understanding of these children's clinical picture. My research findings implicate many factors to be considered when reviewing the health and development of children who have had CCS.

In addition, the crucial importance of "the early years" on the structural and functional development of the child's brain cannot be overemphasized.<sup>184</sup>

- The role of outcomes research. Outcomes research is an essential tool which can determine what is currently happening within any patient population, including what therapies are being used, and what outcomes are achieved. But more importantly, it can provide us with an opportunity to make changes in current treatment modalities and therapies to improve future outcomes. Since findings of potentially modifiable variables associated with outcomes are not proven to be cause-effect relationships, as advances in the medical field continue to develop (some guided by findings such as in this PhD), outcomes research must be used to iteratively evaluate the results.
- The importance of knowledge translation. Research projects are only the first step in a long journey to improve outcomes for these children. New knowledge should be shared in as many different formats as possible, such as publications, rounds, presentation, at every available opportunity, with the health care team, hospital administration and potential future researchers. It is imperative to include the children, their families, teachers, and other members of their community in the sharing of new knowledge, to maximize the daily life participation of these children. Every member of a child's family and surrounding community can help a child participate more fully.
- The value of multidisciplinary work. My research has allowed me to see the value of multidisciplinary work. This work would not have been possible without my collaboration with PICU intensivists, Cardiovascular surgeons, Cardiologists, nurses, therapists, Psychologists, pediatric rehabilitation specialists, general surgeons and other developmental pediatricians. We cannot elicit change or make improvements to care

provided without the valuable input of the many members of the team caring for these children.

- The role of medical databases. The only way to effectively conduct meaningful outcomes research is through the use of medical databases. These databases require meticulous data collection and maintenance which can only be achieved through the collaborative work of data extractors, data managers, researchers, and biostatisticians. Clinical researchers, while not necessarily experts, should have a working knowledge of biostatistics.
- The role of ongoing research. Each research project, while answering some questions, raises further questions that warrant more research. Some of these new questions are discussed in the next section.

## **5.4 AVENUES OF FUTURE RESEARCH**

New research ideas have already arisen from the results of my completed projects. One such idea is to further review data to determine factors associated with delays in the timing of the first CCS. By identifying and changing potentially modifiable variables associated with the timing of this surgery, we may be able to reduce the frequency of delay and potential CND. Additionally, although potentially challenging and prohibitively expensive, pre- and post-Fontan neuroimaging could allow for a better understanding of the incidence of, and causes of post-Fontan deterioration of functional abilities. Finally, I would like to examine the knowledge level of key community resources, such as teachers, regarding the outcomes of children who have had CCS. Here, the ultimate aim would be to provide outreach education to key stakeholders in the community who will be involved with these children, and who are poised to improve access and
delivery of interventions that facilitate the child reaching their full potential and participation in everyday life.

## **References:**

- van der Linde D, Konings EEM, Slager MA, et al. Birth Prevalence of Congenital Heart Disease Worldwide: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2011;58(21):2241-2247.
- Oster ME, Lee KA, Honein MA, Riehle-Colarusso T, Shin M, Correa A. Temporal trends in survival among infants with critical congenital heart defects. *Pediatrics*. 2013;131(5):e1502-8.
- Fyler DC. Report of the New England Regional Infant Cardiac Program. *Pediatrics*. 1980;65(2):375-461.
- Wernovsky G, Licht DJ. Neurodevelopmental Outcomes in Children With Congenital Heart Disease—What Can We Impact? *Pediatr Crit Care Med.* 2016;17(8 Suppl 1):S232-
- Marino BS, Lipkin PH, Newburger JW, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcomes in children with congenital heart disease: evaluation and management: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2012;126(9):1143-1172.
- Wernovsky G. Current insights regarding neurological and developmental abnormalities in children and young adults with complex congenital cardiac disease. *Cardiol Young*. 2006;16(S1):92-104.
- Newburger JW, Jonas RA, Wernovsky G, et al. A Comparison of the Perioperative Neurologic Effects of Hypothermic Circulatory Arrest versus Low-Flow Cardiopulmonary Bypass in Infant Heart Surgery. *N Engl J Med.* 1993;329(15):1057-1064.
- 8. Robertson CMT, Howarth TM, Bork DLR, Dinu IA. Permanent bilateral sensory and neural hearing loss of children after neonatal intensive care because of extreme prematurity: a thirty-year study. *Pediatrics*. 2009;123(5):e797-807.
- Robertson CMT, Alton GY, Bork KT, et al. Bilateral Sensory Permanent Hearing Loss After Palliative Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome Operation. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 2012;93(4):1248-1253.
- Gaynor JW, Stopp C, Wypij D, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcomes after cardiac surgery in infancy. *Pediatrics*. 2015;135(5):816-825.
- Marelli AJ, Ionescu-Ittu R, Mackie AS, Guo L, Dendukuri N, Kaouache M. Lifetime prevalence of congenital heart disease in the general population from 2000 to 2010. *Circulation*. 2014;130(9):749-756.

- Gross Re, Hubbard JP. Surgical Ligation of a Patent Ductus Arteriosus. J Am Med Assoc. 1939;112(8):729.
- 13. Cohn LH. Fifty years of open-heart surgery. *Circulation*. 2003;107(17):2168-2170.
- 14. Fontan F, Baudet E. Surgical repair of tricuspid atresia. *Thorax.* 1971;26(3):240-248.
- Morris CD, Outcalt J, Menashe VD. Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome: Natural History in a Geographically Defined Population. *Pediatrics*. 1990;85(6):977-983.
- 16. Doty DB, Knott HW. Hypoplastic left heart syndrome. Experience with an operation to establish functionally normal circulation. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 1977;74(4):624-630.
- 17. Levitsky S, van der Horst RL, Hasteiter AR, Eckner FA, Bennett EJ. Surgical palliation in aortic atresia. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 1980;79(3):456-461.
- Behrendt DM, Rocchini A. An Operation for the Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome: Preliminary Report. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 1981;32(3):284-288.
- 19. Norwood WI, Kirklin JK, Sanders SP. Hypoplastic left heart syndrome: Experience with palliative surgery. *Am J Cardiol*. 1980;45(1):87-91.
- Norwood WI, Lang P, Hansen DD. Physiologic Repair of Aortic Atresia–Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome. N Engl J Med. 1983;308(1):23-26.
- Ohye RG, Schranz D, D'Udekem Y. Current Therapy for Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome and Related Single Ventricle Lesions. *Circulation*. 2016;134(17):1265-1279.
- 22. Olley PM, Coceani F, Bodach E. E-type prostaglandins: a new emergency therapy for certain cyanotic congenital heart malformations. *Circulation*. 1976;53(4):728-731
- Best KE, Rankin J. Long-Term Survival of Individuals Born With Congenital Heart Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Am Heart Assoc. 2016;5(6):e002846.
- Atallah J, Dinu IA, Joffe AR, et al. Two-Year Survival and Mental and Psychomotor Outcomes After the Norwood Procedure: An Analysis of the Modified Blalock-Taussig Shunt and Right Ventricle-to-Pulmonary Artery Shunt Surgical Eras. *Circulation*. 2008;118(14):1410-1418.
- Downing TE, Allen KY, Glatz AC, et al. Long-term survival after the Fontan operation: Twenty years of experience at a single center. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2017;154(1):243-253e.
- 26. Campbell M, Reynolds G. The physical and mental development of children with congenital heart disease. Archives of disease in childhood. 1949 Dec;24(120):294-302.

- 27. Chazan M, Harris T, O'neill D, Campbell M. The intellectual and emotional development of children with congenital heart disease. *Guys Hosp Rep.* 1951;100(4):331-341.
- 28. Robertson C, Sauve R, Al JA et al. The registry and follow-up of complex pediatric therapies program of western Canada: a mechanism for service, audit, and research after life-saving therapies for young children. *Cardiol Res Pract.* 2011. Article 965740, doi:10.4061/2011/965740
- 29. Ringle ML, Wernovsky G. Functional, quality of life, and neurodevelopmental outcomes after congenital cardiac surgery. *Semin Perinatol.* 2016;40(8):556-570.
- Majnemer A, Limperopoulos C, Shevell M, Rosenblatt B, Rohlicek C, Tchervenkov C. Long-term neuromotor outcome at school entry of infants with congenital heart defects requiring open-heart surgery. *J Pediatr*. 2006;148(1):72-77.
- Bellinger DC, Wypij D, Kuban KCK, et al. Developmental and Neurological Status of Children at 4 Years of Age After Heart Surgery With Hypothermic Circulatory Arrest or Low-Flow Cardiopulmonary Bypass. *Circulation*. 1999;100(5):526-532.
- Shillingford AJ, Glanzman MM, Ittenbach RF, et al. Inattention, hyperactivity, and school performance in a population of school-age children with complex congenital heart disease. *Pediatrics*. 2008;121(4):e759-67.
- Clark BG, Acton BV, Alton GY, Joffe AR, Dinu IA, Robertson CMT. Screening for language delay after life-saving therapies in term-born infants. *Cardiol Young*. 2016;26(7):1343-1351.
- Brosig CL, Bear L, Allen S, et al. Preschool Neurodevelopmental Outcomes in Children with Congenital Heart Disease. *J Pediatr*. 2017;183:80-86.e1.
- 35. Mussatto KA, Hoffmann RG, Hoffman GM, et al. Risk and prevalence of developmental delay in young children with congenital heart disease. *Pediatrics*. 2014;133(3):e570-7.
- Campbell LA, Kirkpatrick SE, Berry CC, Lamberti JJ, Silva PD, Rawson SW.
  Psychoeducational Assessment of Children with Congenital Heart Disease Undergoing Cardiac Surgery. *Calif Sch Psychol.* 1997;2(1):63-73.
- Razzaghi H, Oster M, Reefhuis J. Long-term outcomes in children with congenital heart disease: National Health Interview Survey. *J Pediatr*. 2015;166(1):119-124.
- 38. Creighton DE, Robertson CMT, Sauve RS, et al. Neurocognitive, functional, and health outcomes at 5 years of age for children after complex cardiac surgery at 6 weeks of age or

younger. Pediatrics. 2007;120(3):e478-86.

- 39. Kogon BE, Ramaswamy V, Todd K, et al. Feeding difficulty in newborns following congenital heart surgery. *Congenit Heart Dis.* 2(5):332-337.
- 40. Jadcherla SR, Vijayapal AS, Leuthner S. Feeding abilities in neonates with congenital heart disease: a retrospective study. *J Perinatol*. 2009;29(2):112-118.
- Cassidy AR, White MT, Demaso DR, Newburger JW, Bellinger DC. Executive Function in Children and Adolescents with Critical Cyanotic Congenital Heart Disease. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc.* 2015;20:34-49.
- 42. Garcia Guerra G, Robertson CMT, Alton GY, et al. Quality of life 4 years after complex heart surgery in infancy. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2013;145(2):482-488.e2.
- 43. Pike NA, Evangelista LS, Doering L V, Eastwood J-A, Lewis AB, Child JS. Quality of life, health status, and depression: comparison between adolescents and adults after the Fontan procedure with healthy counterparts. *J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2012;27(6):539-546.
- Newburger JW, Sleeper LA, Bellinger DC, et al. Early developmental outcome in children with hypoplastic left heart syndrome and related anomalies: the single ventricle reconstruction trial. *Circulation*. 2012;125(17):2081-2091.
- Limperopoulos C, Majnemer A, Shevell MI, Rosenblatt B, Rohlicek C, Tchervenkov C. Neurologic status of newborns with congenital heart defects before open heart surgery. *Pediatrics*. 1999;103(2):402-408.
- 46. Robertson CM, Joffe AR, Sauve RS et al. Outcomes from an interprovincial program of newborn open heart surgery. *J Pediatr*. 2004; 144(1):86-92.
- Bouma BJ, Mulder BJM. Changing Landscape of Congenital Heart Disease. *Circ Res*. 2017;120(6):908-922.
- 48. Martinez-Biarge M, Jowett VC, Cowan FM, Wusthoff CJ. Neurodevelopmental outcome in children with congenital heart disease. *Semin Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2013;18(5):279-285.
- 49. Atallah J, Joffe AR, Robertson CMT, et al. Two-year general and neurodevelopmental outcome after neonatal complex cardiac surgery in patients with deletion 22q11.2: A comparative study. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2007;134(3):772-779.
- Goff DA, Luan X, Gerdes M, et al. Younger gestational age is associated with worse neurodevelopmental outcomes after cardiac surgery in infancy. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2012;143(3):535-542.

- Claessens NHP, Kelly CJ, Counsell SJ, Benders MJNL. Neuroimaging, cardiovascular physiology, and functional outcomes in infants with congenital heart disease. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* 2017;59(9):894-902.
- Donofrio MT, Bremer YA, Schieken RM, et al. Autoregulation of Cerebral Blood Flow in Fetuses with Congenital Heart Disease: The Brain Sparing Effect. *Pediatr Cardiol*. 2003;24(5):436-443.
- 53. Lim JM, Kingdom T, Saini B, et al. Cerebral oxygen delivery is reduced in newborns with congenital heart disease. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2016; 152(4):1095-103.
- 54. Sun L, Macgowan CK, Sled JG, et al. Reduced fetal cerebral oxygen consumption is associated with smaller brain size in fetuses with congenital heart disease. *Circulation*. 2015;131(15):1313-1323.
- 55. McQuillen PS, Miller SP. Congenital heart disease and brain development. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2010;1184(1):68-86.
- 56. Licht DJ, Shera DM, Clancy RR, et al. Brain maturation is delayed in infants with complex congenital heart defects. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2009;137(3):529-537.
- 57. Limperopoulos C, Tworetzky W, McElhinney DB, et al. Brain volume and metabolism in fetuses with congenital heart disease: evaluation with quantitative magnetic resonance imaging and spectroscopy. *Circulation*. 2010;121(1):26-33.
- 58. Abeysekera J, Gyenes D, Robertson C, et al. Umbilical arterial blood flow in the third trimester and its association with clinical and neurodevelopmental outcomes in children with critical neonatal congenital heart disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2017;69(11):577.
- Glauser TA, Rorke LB, Weinberg PM, Clancy RR. Congenital Brain Anomalies Associated With the Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome. *Pediatrics*. 1990;85(6):984-90.
- 60. Mahle WT, Tavani F, Zimmerman RA, et al. An MRI study of neurological injury before and after congenital heart surgery. *Circulation*. 2002;106(12):I109-14.
- Chen J, Zimmerman RA, Jarvik GP, et al. Perioperative Stroke in Infants Undergoing Open Heart Operations for Congenital Heart Disease. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 2009;88(3):823-829.
- 62. Miller SP, McQuillen PS, Hamrick S, et al. Abnormal Brain Development in Newborns with Congenital Heart Disease. *N Engl J Med.* 2007;357(19):1928-1938.
- 63. De Asis-Cruz J, Donofrio MT, Vezina G, Limperopoulos C. Aberrant brain functional

connectivity in newborns with congenital heart disease before cardiac surgery. *NeuroImage Clin.* 2018;17:31-42.

- 64. Newburger JW, Silbert AR, Buckley LP, Fyler DC. Cognitive Function and Age at Repair of Transposition of the Great Arteries in Children. *N Engl J Med.* 1984;310(23):1495-
- 65. Anderson BR, Ciarleglio AJ, Hayes DA, Quaegebeur JM, Vincent JA, Bacha EA. Earlier Arterial Switch Operation Improves Outcomes and Reduces Costs for Neonates With Transposition of the Great Arteries. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;63(5):481-487.
- 66. Anderson BR, Ciarleglio AJ, Salavitabar A, Torres A, Bacha EA. Earlier stage 1 palliation is associated with better clinical outcomes and lower costs for neonates with hypoplastic left heart syndrome. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2015;149(1):205-210.e1.
- 67. Lynch JM, Buckley EM, Schwab PJ, et al. Time to surgery and preoperative cerebral hemodynamics predict postoperative white matter injury in neonates with hypoplastic left heart syndrome. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2014;148(5):2181-2188.
- Brown KL, Ridout DA, Hoskote A, Verhulst L, Ricci M, Bull C. Delayed diagnosis of congenital heart disease worsens preoperative condition and outcome of surgery in neonates. *Heart*. 2006;92(9):1298-1302.
- 69. O'Brien JJ, Butterworth J, Hammon JW, Morris KJ, Phipps JM, Stump DA. Cerebral emboli during cardiac surgery in children. *Anesthesiology*. 1997;87(5):1063-1069.
- Karkouti K, Beattie WS, Wijeysundera DN, et al. Hemodilution during cardiopulmonary bypass is an independent risk factor for acute renal failure in adult cardiac surgery. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2005;129(2):391-400.
- Kozik DJ, Tweddell JS. Characterizing the Inflammatory Response to Cardiopulmonary Bypass in Children. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 2006;81(6):S2347-S2354.
- Cheung P-Y, Chui N, Joffe AR, Rebeyka IM, Robertson CMT. Postoperative lactate concentrations predict the outcome of infants aged 6 weeks or less after intracardiac surgery: A cohort follow-up to 18 months. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2005;130(3):837-843.
- 73. Sidhu N, Joffe AR, Doughty P, et al. Sepsis After Cardiac Surgery Early in Infancy and Adverse 4.5-Year Neurocognitive Outcomes. *J Am Heart Assoc.* 2015;4(8):e001954.
- 74. Newburger JW, Wypij D, Bellinger DC, et al. Length of stay after infant heart surgery is related to cognitive outcome at age 8 years. *J Pediatr*. 2003;143(1):67-73.

- Rappaport LA, Wypij D, Bellinger DC, et al. Relation of seizures after cardiac surgery in early infancy to neurodevelopmental outcome. Boston Circulatory Arrest Study Group. *Circulation*. 1998;97(8):773-779.
- Allen KY, Allan CK, Su L, McBride ME. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in congenital heart disease. *Semin Perinat*.2017;42:104-110.
- 77. Howard TS, Kalish BT, Wigmore D, et al. Association of Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation Support Adequacy and Residual Lesions With Outcomes in Neonates Supported After Cardiac Surgery. *Pediatr Crit Care Med.* 2016;17(11):1045-1054.
- 78. Ryerson LM, Guerra GG, Joffe AR, et al. Survival and neurocognitive outcomes after cardiac extracorporeal life support in children less than 5 years of age: a ten-year cohort. *Circ Heart Fail*. 2015;8(2):312-321.
- Garcia Guerra G, Robertson CMT, Alton GY, et al. Health-Related Quality of Life in Pediatric Cardiac Extracorporeal Life Support Survivors\*. *Pediatr Crit Care Med*. 2014;15(8):720-727.
- 80. Urschel S, Bond GY, Dinu IA, et al. Neurocognitive outcomes after heart transplantation in early childhood. *J Hear Lung Transplant*. 0(0). doi:10.1016/J.HEALUN.2017.12.013. [Epub ahead of print]
- Jordan LC, Ichord RN, Reinhartz O, et al. Neurological complications and outcomes in the Berlin Heart EXCOR® pediatric investigational device exemption trial. *J Am Heart Assoc.* 2015;4(1):e001429.
- Almond CS, Morales DL, Blackstone EH, et al. Berlin Heart EXCOR pediatric ventricular assist device for bridge to heart transplantation in US children. *Circulation*. 2013;127(16):1702-1711.
- VanderPluym JH, Robertson CMT, Joffe AR, et al. Neurologic, Neurocognitive, and Functional Outcomes in Children Under 6 Years Treated with the Berlin Heart Excor Ventricular Assist Device. ASAIO J. 2017;63(2):207-215.
- Farah MJ. The Neuroscience of Socioeconomic Status: Correlates, Causes, and Consequences. *Neuron*. 2017;96(1):56-71.
- 85. Agha MM, Glazier RH, Moineddin R, Moore AM, Guttmann A. Socioeconomic status and prevalence of congenital heart defects: Does universal access to health care system eliminate the gap? *Birth Defects Res Part A Clin Mol Teratol*. 2011;91(12):1011-1018.

- Bucholz EM, Sleeper LA, Newburger JW. Neighborhood Socioeconomic Status and Outcomes Following the Norwood Procedure: An Analysis of the Pediatric Heart Network Single Ventricle Reconstruction Trial Public Data Set. *J Am Heart Assoc*. 2018;7(3):e007065.
- Majnemer A. Benefits of early intervention for children with developmental disabilities. Semin Pediatr Neurol. 1998;5(1):62-69.
- 88. McCusker CG, Doherty NN, Molloy B, et al. A controlled trial of early interventions to promote maternal adjustment and development in infants born with severe congenital heart disease. *Child Care Health Dev.* 2010;36(1):110-117.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) 2004. *Heart, stroke and vascular diseases—Australian facts 2004.* AIHW Cat. No. CVD 27. Canberra: AIHW and National Heart Foundation of Australia (Cardiovascular Disease Series No. 22).
- Oates R, Turnbull J, Simpson J, Cartmill T. Parent and teacher perceptions of child behaviour following cardiac surgery. *Acta Paediatr*. 1994;83(12):1303-1307.
- Fuller S, Rajagopalan R, Jarvik GP, et al. Deep Hypothermic circulatory arrest does not impair neurodevelopmental outcome in school-age children after infant cardiac surgery. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 2010;90(6):1985-1995.
- Snookes SH, Gunn JK, Eldridge BJ, et al. A systematic review of motor and cognitive outcomes after early surgery for congenital heart disease. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(4):e818-27.
- Domi T, Edgell DS, McCrindle BW, et al. Frequency, predictors, and neurologic outcomes of vaso-occlusive strokes associated with cardiac surgery in children. *Pediatrics*. 2008;122(6):1292-1298.
- 94. Beca J, Gunn J, Coleman L, et al. Pre-Operative Brain Injury in Newborn Infants With Transposition of the Great Arteries Occurs at Rates Similar to Other Complex Congenital Heart Disease and Is Not Related to Balloon Atrial Septostomy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;53(19):1807-1811.
- 95. Rosenbaum P, Paneth N, Leviton A, Glodstein M MM. A report: the definition and classification of cerebral palsy April 2006. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2007;109:8-14.
- 96. Shevell M, Dagenais L, Oskoui M. The Epidemiology of Cerebral Palsy: New Perspectives From a Canadian Registry. *Semin Pediatr Neurol.* 2013;20(2):60-64.

- Golomb MR, Garg BP, Saha C, Azzouz F, Williams LS. Cerebral Palsy After Perinatal Arterial Ischemic Stroke. *J Child Neurol*. 2008;23(3):279-286.
- 98. The Australian Cerebral Palsy Register 2013 Report. <u>http://www.cpresearch.org.au/pdfs/2013\_ACPR-Report\_Web.pdf.access.pp7,45-49.</u>
- 99. McIntyre S, Morgan C, Walker K, Novak I. Cerebral Palsy-Don't Delay. *Dev Disabil Res Rev.* 2011;17(2):114-129.
- 100. Wechsler D. Primary Scale of Intelligence—third edition (WPPSI-III). *San Antonio, TX Psychol Corp.* 2002.
- Beery KE, Buktenica NA BN. Beery-Buktenica Developmental Test of Visual-Motor Integration. 5th ed. Minneapolis: MN:NCS Pearson Inc.; 2004.
- Harrison P, Oakland T. Manual of the Adaptive Behaviour Assessment System II. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corp.
- 103. Palisano R, Rosenbaum P, Walter S, Russell D, Wood E, Galuppi B. Development and reliability of a system to classify gross motor function in children with cerebral palsy. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* 1997;39(4):214-223.
- Palisano RJ, Rosenbaum P, Bartlett D, Livingston MH. Content validity of the expanded and revised Gross Motor Function Classification System. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2008;50(10):744-750.
- 105. Wood E, Rosenbaum P. The gross motor function classification system for cerebral palsy: a study of reliability and stability over time. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2000;42(5):292-296.
- Blishen BR, Carroll WK, Moore C. The 1981 socioeconomic index for occupations in Canada. *Canad Rev of Soc & Anthr*. 1987;24(4):465-488.
- 107. Wernovsky G, Wypij D, Jonas RA, et al. Postoperative course and hemodynamic profile after the arterial switch operation in neonates and infants. A comparison of low-flow cardiopulmonary bypass and circulatory arrest. *Circulation*. 1995;92(8):2226-2235.
- Oskoui M, Coutinho F, Dykeman J, Jetté N, Pringsheim T. An update on the prevalence of cerebral palsy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2013;55(6):509-519.
- Blair E, Watson L. Epidemiology of cerebral palsy. *Semin Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2006;11(2):117-125.
- 110. Andersen GL, Irgens LM, Haagaas I, Skranes JS, Meberg AE, Vik T. Cerebral palsy in

Norway: prevalence, subtypes and severity. Eur J Paediatr Neurol. 2008;12(1):4-13.

- Kirby RS, Wingate MS, Van Naarden Braun K, et al. Prevalence and functioning of children with cerebral palsy in four areas of the United States in 2006: A report from the Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network. *Res Dev Disabil.* 2011;32(2):462-469.
- 112. Robertson CMT, Watt M-J, Yasui Y. Changes in the Prevalence of Cerebral Palsy for Children Born Very Prematurely Within a Population-Based Program Over 30 Years. JAMA. 2007;297(24):2733-40.
- 113. Himpens E, Van den Broeck C, Oostra A, Calders P, Vanhaesebrouck P. Prevalence, type, distribution, and severity of cerebral palsy in relation to gestational age: a meta-analytic review. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2008;50(5):334-340.
- Germany L, Ehlinger V, Klapouszczak D, et al. Trends in prevalence and characteristics of post-neonatal cerebral palsy cases: A European registry-based study. *Res Dev Disabil*. 2013;34(5):1669-1677.
- 115. Reid SM, Carlin JB RD. Distribution of motor types in cerebral palsy: how do registry data compare? *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2011;53(3):233-238.
- Dimitropoulos A, McQuillen PS, Sethi V, et al. Brain injury and development in newborns with critical congenital heart disease. *Neurology*. 2013;81(3):241-248.
- 117. Petit CJ, Rome JJ, Wernovsky G, et al. Preoperative Brain Injury in Transposition of the Great Arteries Is Associated With Oxygenation and Time to Surgery, Not Balloon Atrial Septostomy. *Circulation*. 2009;119(5):709-716.
- Jonas RA. Should we be doing the Norwood procedure sooner? J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2014;148(5):2188-2189.
- Mahle WT, Clancy RR, McGaurn SP, Goin JE, Clark BJ. Impact of prenatal diagnosis on survival and early neurologic morbidity in neonates with the hypoplastic left heart syndrome. *Pediatrics*. 2001;107(6):1277-1282.
- 120. Khoshnood B, De Vigan C, Vodovar V, et al. Trends in Prenatal Diagnosis, Pregnancy Termination, and Perinatal Mortality of Newborns With Congenital Heart Disease in France, 1983–2000: A Population-Based Evaluation. *Pediatrics*. 2005;115(1):95-101.
- 121. Alton GY, Taghados S, Joffe AR, et al. Prediction of preschool functional abilities after early complex cardiac surgery. *Cardiol Young*. 2015;25(4):655-662.

- 122. Freed DH, Robertson CMT, Sauve RS, et al. Intermediate-term outcomes of the arterial switch operation for transposition of great arteries in neonates: Alive but well? *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2006;132(4):845-852.e2.
- 123. Munoz R, Laussen PC, Palacio G, Zienko L, Piercey G, Wessel DL. Changes in whole blood lactate levels during cardiopulmonary bypass for surgery for congenital cardiac disease: an early indicator of morbidity and mortality. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2000;119(1):155-162.
- Kirkham FJ. Recognition and Prevention of Neurological Complications in Pediatric Cardiac Surgery. *Pediatr Cardiol.* 1998;19(4):331-345.
- 125. Hoffman JL, Mack GK, Minich LL, et al. Failure to Impact Prevalence of Arterial Ischemic Stroke in Pediatric Cardiac Patients over Three Decades. *Congenit Heart Dis*. 2011;6(3):211-218.
- Limperopoulos C, Majnemer A, Shevell MI, et al. Functional limitations in young children with congenital heart defects after cardiac surgery. *Pediatrics*. 2001;108(6):1325-1331.
- 127. Oakland T, Algina J. Adaptive Behavior Assessment System-II Parent/Primary Caregiver Form: Ages 0–5: Its Factor Structure and Other Implications for Practice. J Appl Sch Psychol. 2011;27(2):103-117..
- 128. Gaynor JW, Ittenbach RF, Gerdes M, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcomes in preschool survivors of the Fontan procedure. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg*. 2014;147(4):1276-1283.e5.
- 129. Alsaied T, Bokma JP, Engel ME, et al. Factors associated with long-term mortality after Fontan procedures: a systematic review. *Heart*. 2017;103(2):104-110.
- 130. Rempel G, Magill-Evans J, Wiart L, et al. There is so much more to a child than their heart; Supports and Services for Children with Complex Congenital Heart Disease and Their Parents. Final Report. *Alberta Centre for Child, Family and Community Research,* Edmonton, AB, 2014.
- 131. Barker PCA, Nowak C, King K, Mosca RS, Bove EL, Goldberg CS. Risk Factors for Cerebrovascular Events Following Fontan Palliation in Patients With a Functional Single Ventricle. *Am J Cardiol* 2005;96(4):587-91.

- 132. Bellinger DC, Watson CG, Rivkin MJ, et al. Neuropsychological Status and Structural Brain Imaging in Adolescents With Single Ventricle Who Underwent the Fontan Procedure. J Am Heart Assoc 2015;4(12):e002302.
- Chun DS, Schamberger MS, Flaspohler T, et al. Incidence, outcome, and risk factors for stroke after the Fontan procedure. *Am J Cardiol*. 2004;93(1):117-119.
- du Plessis AJ, Chang AC, Wessel DL, et al. Cerebrovascular accidents following the fontan operation. *Pediatr Neurol*. 1995;12(3):230-236.
- Gordon AL, Ganesan V, Towell A, Kirkham FJ. Functional Outcome Following Stroke in Children. J Child Neurol. 2002;17(6):429-434.
- Ricci MF, Andersen JC, Joffe AR, et al. Chronic Neuromotor Disability After Complex Cardiac Surgery in Early Life. *Pediatrics*. 2015;136(4):e922.
- 137. Alton GY, Rempel GR, Robertson CMT, Newburn-Cook C V, Norris CM. Functional outcomes after neonatal open cardiac surgery: comparison of survivors of the Norwood staged procedure and the arterial switch operation. *Cardiol Young*. 2010;20:668-675.
- Willard VW, Qaddoumi I, Chen S, et al. Developmental and adaptive functioning in children with retinoblastoma: a longitudinal investigation. *J Clin Oncol.* 2014;32(25):2788-2793.
- Chapieski L, Brewer V, Evankovich K, Culhane-Shelburne K, Zelman K, Alexander A. Adaptive functioning in children with seizures: Impact of maternal anxiety about epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav*.2005;7(2):246-52.
- 140. Warren SF, Brady N, Fleming KK, Hahn LJ. The Longitudinal Effects of Parenting on Adaptive Behavior in Children with Fragile X Syndrome. J Autism Dev Disord. 2017;47(3):768-784.
- Oakland T, Harrison PL. Adaptive Behavior Assessment System II: Clinical Use and Interpretation. San Diego. Elsevier/Academic Press; 2011.
- 142. Laraja K, Sadhwani A, Tworetzky W, et al. Neurodevelopmental Outcome in Children after Fetal Cardiac Intervention for Aortic Stenosis with Evolving Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome. J Pediatr. 2017;184:130-136.e4.
- 143. Heber R. Terminology and the classification of mental retardation. *Am J Ment Defic*. 1958;63(2):214-219.
- 144. Ponsford J, Cameron P, Fitzgerald M, Grant M, Mikocka-Walus A. Long-Term Outcomes

after Uncomplicated Mild Traumatic Brain Injury: A Comparison with Trauma Controls. J Neurotrauma.2011;28(6):937-46.

- 145. Catroppa C, Anderson VA, Morse SA, Haritou F, Rosenfeld J V. Outcome and Predictors of Functional Recovery 5 Years Following Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI). J Pediatr Psychol. 2008;33(7):707-718.
- 146. Cheng HH, Rajagopal S, McDavitt E, et al. Stroke in Acquired and Congenital Heart Disease Patients and Its Relationship to Hospital Mortality and Lasting Neurologic Deficits. *Pediatr Crit Care Med.* 2016;17(10):976-983.
- Everts R, Pavlovic J, Kaufmann F, et al. Cognitive Functioning, Behavior, and Quality of Life After Stroke in Childhood. *Child Neuropsychol*. 2008;14(4):323-338.
- Long B, Anderson V, Jacobs R, et al. Executive Function Following Child Stroke: The Impact of Lesion Size. *Dev Neuropsychol*. 2011;36(8):971-987.
- Greenham M, Gordon A, Anderson V, Mackay MT. Outcome in Childhood Stroke. Stroke. 2016;47(4):1159-1164.
- Rempel GR, Harrison MJ, Williamson DL. Is Treat your child normally" helpful advice for parents of survivors of treatment of hypoplastic left heart syndrome? *Cardiol Young*. 2009;19:135-144.
- 151. Shiraishi S, Yagihara T, Kagisaki K, et al. Impact of Age at Fontan Completion on Postoperative Hemodynamics and Long-Term Aerobic Exercise Capacity in Patients With Dominant Left Ventricle. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 2009;87(2):555-561.
- 152. Martin B-J, Ricci MF, Atallah J, et al. Neurocognitive abilities in children who have undergone the Fontan operation: the association between hypoplastic left heart syndrome and outcomes. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2016;67(13):946.
- 153. Dixon SD, Stein MT. Encounters with Children: Pediatric Behavior and Development. Philadelphia: Mosby Elsevier; 2006.
- 154. Bass JL, Corwin M, Gozal D, et al. The Effect of Chronic or Intermittent Hypoxia on Cognition in Childhood: A Review of the Evidence. *Pediatrics*. 2004;114(3):805-816.
- Norman, Geoffrey; Sloan, Jeff; Wyrwich K. Interpretation of Changes in Health-related Quality of Life: The remarkable universality of half a standard deviation. *Med Care*. 2003;41(5):582-592.
- 156. Dawson G, Rogers S, Munson J, et al. Randomized, Controlled Trial of an Intervention

for Toddlers With Autism: The Early Start Denver Model. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(1): e17-e23.

- Boneva RS, Botto LD, Moore CA, Yang Q, Correa A, Erickson JD. Mortality Associated With Congenital Heart Defects in the United States: Trends and Racial Disparities, 1979-1997. *Circulation*. 2001;103(19):2376-2381.
- 158. Shonkoff JP, Meisels SJ. *Handbook of Early Childhood Intervention*. Cambridge University Press; 2000: 734.
- 159. Blauw-Hospers CH, Hadders-Algra M. A systematic review of the effects of early intervention on motor development. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2005;47(6):421-432.
- 160. Gomby DS, Larner MB, Stevenson CS, Lewit EM, Behrman RE. Long-term outcomes of early childhood programs: analysis and recommendations. *Futur Child*. 1995;5(3):6-24.
- 161. Fascetti-Leon F, Gamba P, Dall'Oglio L, et al. Complications of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in children: results of an Italian multicenter observational study. *Dig Liver Dis*. 2012;44(8):655-659.
- 162. Rahnemai-Azar AA, Rahnemaiazar AA, Naghshizadian R, Kurtz A, Farkas DT. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy: indications, technique, complications and management. *World J Gastroenterol*. 2014;20(24):7739-7751.
- 163. Hofner G, Behrens R, Koch A, Singer H, Hofbeck M. Enteral nutritional support by percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in children with congenital heart disease. *Pediatr Cardiol.* 2000;21(4):341-346.
- 164. Adams RC, Elias ER. Nonoral feeding for children and youth with developmental or acquired disabilities. *Pediatrics*. 2014;134(6):e1745-62.
- Samson-Fang L, Butler C, O'Donnell M. Effects of gastrostomy feeding in children with cerebral palsy: an AACPDM evidence report. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2007;45(6):415-426.
- Åvitsland TL, Birketvedt K, Bjørnland K, Emblem R. Parent-reported effects of gastrostomy tube placement. *Nutr Clin Pract*. 2013;28(4):493-498.
- Jeffries HE, Wells WJ, Starnes VA, Wetzel RC, Moromisato DY. Gastrointestinal morbidity after Norwood palliation for hypoplastic left heart syndrome. *Ann Thorac Surg*. 2006;81(3):982-987.
- 168. Bayley N. Bayley Scales of Infant Development-Second Edition. San Antonio, TX.: The

Psychological Corp. 1993.

- Bayley N. Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development–Third Edition: Administration Manual. San Antonio, TX.: Psychological Corp. 2006.
- Anderson PJ, Luca CR De, Hutchinson E, Roberts G, Doyle LW. Underestimation of Developmental Delay by the New Bayley-III Scale. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med*. 2010;164(4):352.
- Acton BV, Biggs WS, Creighton DE, et al. Overestimating Neurodevelopment Using the Bayley-III After Early Complex Cardiac Surgery. *Pediatrics*. 2011;128(4):e794-e800.
- 172. Johnson S, Moore T, Marlow N. Using the Bayley-III to assess neurodevelopmental delay: which cut-off should be used? *Pediatr Res.* 2014;75(5):670-674.
- 173. Davis D, Davis S, Cotman K, et al. Feeding difficulties and growth delay in children with hypoplastic left heart syndrome versus d-transposition of the great arteries. *Pediatr Cardiol.* 2008;29(2):328-333.
- 174. Graham JM. Tummy Time is Important. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 2006;45(2):119-121.
- 175. Salls JS, Silverman LN, Gatty CM. The relationship of infant sleep and play positioning to motor milestone achievement. *Am J Occup Ther*. 2002;56(5):577-580.
- Mason SJ, Harris G, Blissett J. Tube Feeding in Infancy: Implications for the Development of Normal Eating and Drinking Skills. *Dysphagia*. 2005;20(1):46-61.
- 177. Ballweg JA, Wernovsky G, Gaynor JW. Neurodevelopmental outcomes following congenital heart surgery. *Pediatr Cardiol*. 2007;28(2):126-133.
- 178. Wilson L, Oliva-Hemker M. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in small medically complex infants. *Endoscopy*. 2001;33(5):433-436.
- 179. McElhinney DB, Reddy VM, Parry AJ, Johnson L, Fineman JR, Hanley FL. Management and outcomes of delayed sternal closure after cardiac surgery in neonates and infants. *Crit Care Med.* 2000;28(4):1180-1184.
- 180. World Health Organization. International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health: Children and Youth Version: ICF-CY. Geneva; 2007.
- Helders PJ, Engelbert RH. Gulmans VA, Van Der Net J. Paediatric rehabilitation. *Disabil Rehabil*. 2001;23(11):497-500.
- 182. Imms C, Granlund M, Wilson PH, Steenbergen B, Rosenbaum PL, Gordon AM. Participation, both a means and an end: a conceptual analysis of processes and outcomes

in childhood disability. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2017;59(1):16-25.

- 183. Mussatto KA, Hollenbeck-Pringle D, Trachtenberg F, et al. Utilization of early intervention services in young children with hypoplastic left heart syndrome. *Cardiol Young*. 2018;28(1):126-133.
- 184. Gilmore JH, Knickmeyer RC, Gao W. Imaging structural and functional brain development in early childhood. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2018;19(3):123-137.